**WORKING PAPER** 



OCTOBER 2021

# Racial Reckoning in the United States: Expanding and Innovating on the Global Transitional Justice Experience

Ashley Quarcoo and Medina Husaković

# Racial Reckoning in the United States: Expanding and Innovating on the Global Transitional Justice Experience

Ashley Quarcoo and Medina Husaković

### This research was supported by grants from Democracy Fund and the Hewlett Foundation.

© 2021 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

# **Contents**

Summary	1
Introduction	3
The Case for a Transitional Justice Approach in the United States	7
Brazil	12
South Africa	19
Northern Ireland	26
Adopting, Adapting, and Innovating Truth, Redress, and Reform in the United States	33
About the Author	37
Notes	39
Carnegie Endowment for International Peace	59

# **Summary**

The United States is in a profound moment of public reckoning with its history of racial injustice. In the time since George Floyd's murder, national and local initiatives seeking truth, redress, and reform (TRR) for historical racial injustices have multiplied across the country. These efforts include national proposals for a truth, racial healing, and transformation commission and a reparations commission, as well as dozens of subnational initiatives on reparations, truth, and reform. Diverse in form, these efforts are united in their goal of seeking remedies for state-sanctioned racial violence and discrimination.

This emergent TRR movement is drawing deeply from the field of transitional justice. Transitional justice is a global practice designed to help countries reconcile with a history of past human rights abuses. While it is traditionally used in countries transitioning from conflict and authoritarianism, U.S. stakeholders are adapting its tools—like truth commissions, reparations, and institutional reforms—as well as its lessons for local purposes. This working paper investigates the transitional justice approaches and lessons most relevant for the United States' TRR community in the present moment through three case studies: Brazil, South Africa, and Northern Ireland. Together, these case studies surface a number of lessons, relevant for both practitioners and donors, on initiating and sustaining TRR initiatives appropriate for the U.S. context.

The case study of Brazil reveals the importance of confronting the legacies of amnesty and the ways in which amnesty can license collective forgetting about the brutality and impacts of past harms. The study also demonstrates the tremendous contributions that subnational truth commissions make in generating rich, new findings that complicate a larger narrative,

as well as in developing locally relevant recommendations. In failing to fully capitalize on subnational contributions, the case of Brazil also demonstrates the importance of coordinating subnational and national TRR efforts and in leveraging a national commission to integrate and amplify local findings.

South Africa provides a powerful example of how a truth commission can be a vessel for reshaping public memory and national identity, using nationally televised public hearings, emotional victim testimony, and respected national leaders to engage the population. However, South Africa's case also shows the limits of a process that focused predominantly on individual human rights violations and invested less in investigating both the structural factors that enabled those abuses and the socioeconomic dimensions of harm. With the proper mandate, resources, and protocols, institutional hearings can be a critical tool for truth commissions to engage in analysis of structural harms.

Finally, the case study of Northern Ireland demonstrates the potential limits of truth telling and the importance of focusing on reforms that remedy the relationship between the state and the citizens that have been harmed by its actions and policies. Northern Ireland's Independent Commission on Policing pioneered a new approach to policing based on community partnership, human rights, and accountability that has led to measurable change in public opinion toward the police. Further, Northern Ireland's success in addressing socioeconomic drivers of conflict can be traced to its affirmative approach to mainstreaming the goal of economic equality into its governance systems.

Together, these cases reveal important ways that the United States can learn from and innovate on the global practice of transitional justice as it seeks to capture the opportunity of this moment.

# Introduction

A new and expanded demand for truth, redress, and reform (TRR) in the United States exploded in 2020, fueled by the murder of George Floyd and the unprecedented social movement for racial justice it unleashed. There are currently twelve existing or proposed subnational truth commissions across the United States, including in states like California, Iowa, Maryland, and Pennsylvania.¹ Since 2020, at least seven states have created task forces or other bodies to investigate the impacts of systemic racism and recommend reforms.² Several cities, including Amherst, Massachusetts; St. Paul, Minnesota; and Athens, Georgia, have created commissions or other mechanisms to study reparations.³ Meanwhile, the city of Evanston, Illinois, broke new ground when its city council voted to initiate the first-of-its-kind reparations scheme, which will distribute money to eligible households impacted by the city's historic redlining policies.⁴ National-level efforts have grown as well, with a new legislative proposal on truth, racial healing, and transformation introduced in Congress in late 2020.⁵ This bill complements H.R. 40's long-standing proposal to establish the Commission to Study and Develop Reparation Proposals for African Americans.⁶ A bill to establish the Truth and Healing Commission on Indian Boarding School Policy has also been proposed.⁵

This is not the first time the United States has acted on a need to acknowledge and redress past human rights abuses against U.S. nationals on the basis of their race or ethnic origin. Following internment and other harms committed against Japanese Americans during World War II, the United States established the Commission on Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians and paid modest financial reparations to victims.<sup>8</sup> During the same period, the U.S. Congress also established the Indian Claims Commission to respond to Native American claims of historic land dispossession.<sup>9</sup> The results were ultimately

disappointing: most of the allocated payments were inaccessible to the recipients and instead put in trusts held by the U.S. government. These and other missteps demonstrate the difficulty that the United States has always had in reckoning with ugly parts of a history at odds

These and other missteps demonstrate the difficulty that the United States has always had in reckoning with ugly parts of a history at odds with its professed ideals. with its professed ideals. Nowhere is this more glaring than in the nation's failure to address both the enduring legacies of a society built on a race-based social hierarchy and the tools of repression used over decades to support this hierarchy.

The United States is not the first or only country to grapple with questions of accountability and redress for state-sanctioned wrongs against its own citizens. 10 It is, however, one of only a few established democracies to do so, especially

vis-à-vis events of a distant past. 11 Nevertheless, the United States can draw from a rich body of international experience that is also relevant to its unique circumstances. The field known as transitional justice deals broadly with helping countries confront legacies of past human rights abuses. Acknowledging the impossibility of replicating the experiences of famous cases like South Africa or Argentina, the United States can nevertheless build on global experiences in ways that help to expand and innovate on what other countries have done.

This paper seeks to explore the potential of transitional justice approaches in the U.S. context. It does so first by briefly describing the tools and approaches of the transitional justice field and examining the unmet need for racial reckoning that these approaches may help to fill. Second, it examines three case studies to draw discrete lessons that speak directly to the dynamics of TRR in the United States. Finally, it offers some recommendations to the TRR community in the United States on how best to leverage these tools to meet the unique conditions of the present moment.

### What Is Transitional Justice?

Transitional justice is a well-established field of tools and approaches designed to help countries reconcile with a history of past human rights abuses.<sup>12</sup> It originated in the aftermath of World War II, when the international trials in Nuremberg and Tokyo helped establish an international framework for universal human rights norms. The field truly blossomed in the 1980s and 1990s when the Cold War ended and a wave of countries in Latin America and Eastern Europe began to transition away from repressive dictatorships to more open and democratic systems of governance.<sup>13</sup>

These transitions from dictatorship to democracy posed dilemmas. On one hand, human rights activists and victims wanted to hold perpetrators accountable for the unconscionable abuses committed in the name of the state, abuses that were committed to maintain the

existing power structure at all costs. However, in early cases such as Chile and Argentina, the transition to democracy depended on existing governments relinquishing their hold on power and allowing democratic, civilian leadership to take control. But members of the previous regimes often maintained major sources of power within society, within the government, and even within the military. For example, in Chile, ex-dictator Augusto Pinochet continued to serve as the commander of the military after the democratic transition.<sup>14</sup> In this and other cases, prosecuting former rulers for human rights abuses would endanger the democratic transition, ensuring the resurgence of bad actors if the costs of the transition became too high.15

How then to secure a new political order that would not only protect human rights but also do justice to the loss of life and livelihoods and the trauma endured by the population under the previous government? These dilemmas led to the development of new mechanisms to respond to a newly defined set of needs: for accountability, for a public airing of the scope and scale of abuses at both societal and individual levels, for developing remedies for those who were victimized, and for the legal and institutional protections to make sure that such abuses could never happen again. Transitional justice emerged out of a recognition that there must be a way of reckoning honestly with the past that did not foreclose a more stable and democratic future, where victims and perpetrators could coexist. It acknowledges the inadequacy of complete reliance on traditional criminal justice tools in helping to bring societies together after collective trauma. 16 In offering a set of approaches designed to help countries grapple with the inherent tensions between peace and justice, transitional justice can be a useful framework for the United States as it struggles with questions of collective responsibility for the racial injustices of the past and present.

### What Does Transitional Justice Look Like in Practice?

Transitional justice employs a wide range of approaches.<sup>17</sup> Some, such as criminal prosecutions, are widely employed in a variety of contexts and understood to be the highest form of accountability, particularly with respect to crimes committed by the state. Other nonjudicial approaches have been created out of whole cloth by the unique set of needs presented by the transitional justice dilemma, such as the truth commission. 18 Over time, the set of approaches deployed under the banner of transitional justice coalesced around four main goals: accountability, truth seeking, repair and redress, and ensuring that abuses do not recur. 19 Global experience suggests that these mechanisms are best deployed in a holistic approach, rather than as individual tools.20

Accountability. Accountability is most often pursued through criminal prosecutions, where individual perpetrators can be tied to specific human rights violations. Prosecutions pursue justice for victims while also serving as a deterrent for future abuses by signaling to society that new norms now govern state-society relations. Trials and prosecutions are also believed to have a truth-telling function in that they establish facts about specific abuses and assign harm to specific actors.21

But in providing a verdict only based on individual actions, trials rarely provide judgment on broader systemic policies or cultures of repression. Nor is prosecuting all perpetrators possible in cases where violence was widespread. Instead, some countries pursue selective prosecutions of higher-ranking officials.<sup>22</sup> The question of whether and to what extent to pursue prosecution inevitably provides an opening for the alternative of amnesty, or freedom from prosecution. Amnesty is often justified either to achieve reconciliation more quickly or because of the impracticality of mass prosecutions.<sup>23</sup>

Truth Seeking. Truth seeking aims to uncover, establish, and publicize the truth about a country's history of abuses, as well as personal experiences and consequences of this abuse. Truth commissions are the most prominent mechanism for truth telling. They are temporary bodies mandated to investigate patterns of gross human rights violations committed over a period of time in the past, usually through victim testimony that reveals previous hidden or unknown facts.<sup>24</sup> Truth commissions are based on the assumption that a just, equal society cannot be built on a historical lie, as historical lies and conflicting narratives about history can justify and generate violence, conflict, and structural inequalities.<sup>25</sup> They are most often commissioned by governments, but can also be unofficial, created and administered by civil society organizations—like Guatemala's Recovery of Historical Memory project (REMHI), which was clandestinely run by the Catholic Church.<sup>26</sup>

In addition to truth commissions, there are many other potential truth-seeking measures, including commissions of inquiry, which typically investigate singular events; memorialization efforts; oral histories; judicial truth-seeking efforts; forensic truth-seeking initiatives like exhumations and identification of victims; and the declassification and publication of archives.<sup>27</sup>

Repair and Redress. Transitional justice also seeks to repair and redress harms inflicted on victims and their families, most often through reparations. There is no adequate way to repair certain harms, particularly the loss of life, family, or livelihood. But reparations can allow for perpetrators to acknowledge harm and begin the process of resetting the relationship between victims and perpetrators.<sup>28</sup>

Reparations can take many forms, both symbolic and material. In Chile, where military rule victimized different categories of people, reparations have included a variety of material reparations such as monthly pension benefits for the families of victims of human rights violations and physical and mental health services for victims, their families, and their descendants.<sup>29</sup> Other reparations schemes have included one-time payments or the restoration of property rights over land.<sup>30</sup> Symbolic reparations consist of actions taken to address the moral harms of abuses committed against both individual victims and society as a whole. Symbolic reparations include apologies and memorialization initiatives such as museums, memorials, sites of memory, and commemorative activities and holidays.<sup>31</sup> Memorialization efforts help to preserve the history of past wrongs, educate future generations, and ensure these wrongs remain part of a society's collective memory.<sup>32</sup> In addition to responding to individual harms, reparations can also seek to remedy structural inequalities for larger groups of victims.<sup>33</sup>

Reform and Nonrecurrence. Reforming abusive institutions is an important pillar of the transitional justice response and integral to ensuring nonrecurrence of abuses. Reform often helps to advance other transitional justice goals such as redressing past wrongs and fostering reconciliation.<sup>34</sup> Reform might take place in a variety of institutions and sectors, depending on the specifics of how those sectors helped to perpetuate or maintain a culture of harm. For example, security sector reform is often a major focus of transitional justice agendas and includes efforts to restructure militaries, police forces, and the relationships between the security sector, the civilian government, and citizens.<sup>35</sup>

Countries have also used constitutional and legal reform to change the structure of the state and government, creating more independent judiciaries and adding human rights and minority protections to the constitutional order.<sup>36</sup> Lastly, educational reform and the creation of educational programs are also significant, though overlooked, aspects of post-transitional iustice efforts.<sup>37</sup>

# The Case for a Transitional Justice **Approach in the United States**

The United States has already drawn from the transitional justice field to create its own truth-seeking and reform efforts.<sup>38</sup> Among the most well-known of these efforts are the Greensboro Truth and Reconciliation Commission, a civil society-led effort focused on the 1979 killing of African American civil rights organizers, and the Maine Wabanaki-State Child Welfare Truth and Reconciliation Commission, which examined the forced removal of Native American children from their homes.<sup>39</sup> However, the United States has actually had as many as six truth commissions, if large investigatory efforts such as the 1898 Wilmington Race Riot Commission and the 1967 National Advisory Commission on Civil Disorders (also known as the Kerner Commission) are included. 40 The Kerner Commission was established in the wake of racial unrest in several cities in 1967 and, much like a truth commission, held public hearings and conducted witness and victim interviews. In its 440page final report, the Kerner Commission firmly identified structural racism and inequality as the cause of the riots and made detailed policy recommendations designed to improve the socioeconomic conditions of African Americans. 41 Many of these inequalities remain today.

However, the current demands for justice are fundamentally different from past moments of racial reckoning for two reasons. First, these demands reflect buy-in from a larger cross-section of American society than in the past. The collective and near-universal witnessing of the video of the 2020 murder of Floyd by a police officer drove millions of Americans across political, racial, geographic, and demographic lines into the streets.<sup>42</sup> Unlike past moments of unrest, this collective action became a tipping point in calls for a wholesale reckoning with

# However, the current demands for justice are fundamentally different from past moments of racial reckoning.

systems of racial injustice in the United States, including policing and extending to housing, infrastructure, lending, and education.43

The second unique factor is that the emerging demand for TRR bubbled up organically from the subnational level.

Local activists and organizations in disparate locations around the country have been pressing for reform and are now finding more sympathetic government officials who are willing to initiate these efforts. This proliferation of local efforts provides tremendous opportunity for both experimentation and innovation in TRR practices in the U.S. context, as well as the opportunity to share new approaches with the transitional justice field.

But will the United States finally succeed in achieving its racial reckoning? Today's demands are rooted in the transitional dilemmas of the past and in the trade-offs made then in the name of peace and progress. Yet, these past failures at genuine reckoning perpetuate modern injustices and are echoed in today's demands. Illustratively, this paper will briefly examine two past U.S. transitional moments: first, sectional reconciliation after the Civil War and the abolition of slavery and second, the democratization of the U.S. South in the post-Jim Crow era. These two periods are not meant to exclude other historical periods or individual events that may warrant a transitional justice approach, but they provide examples of the missed opportunities to address the structural harms that persist today and in which some of today's modern demands for justice are located.

### **Sectional Reconciliation: Trade-Offs in Healing a Divided Nation**

The Civil War transformed the United States. It ended the horrific practice of slavery, freeing 4 million African Americans from a system that subjected them to forced labor, physical and sexual violence, family separation, cultural assimilation, and wealth deprivation. The war also decimated a prosperous economic market powered by slaves valued in 1860 at \$3.5 billion dollars (over \$115 billion dollars today), making slaves the largest financial asset in the United States prior to the war's onset. 44 And it fundamentally reconfigured the political, social, and economic relationships between Black and White Americans in ways previously unfathomable. In the process, it also took the lives of at least 750,000 soldiers plus 50,000 noncombatants and wounded over 1 million. 45

At the end of the Civil War, the U.S. government faced a crucial transitional dilemma: the government needed to coax an aggrieved South into accepting a postwar settlement that would put formerly enslaved individuals and White Southerners on equal footing as U.S. citizens. Two solutions emerged. First, president Andrew Johnson granted nearly universal amnesty to former Confederate soldiers, which pardoned most rebels of the crime of secession and allowed them relatively painless reintegration into the United States. Second, a

military occupation of the South by federal forces enforced the new political and economic order, in which formerly enslaved people could now exercise the rights of citizenship, including the rights to vote and to run for office.<sup>46</sup>

The twelve-year period known as Reconstruction was a radical reimagining of American democracy which, if sustained, could have made tremendous progress in normalizing the participation of African Americans in American social and political life.<sup>47</sup> During this period, 2,000 African Americans were elected to public office, the vast majority of whom served in local and county positions. Black voter registration reached nearly 90 percent, with almost 1 million newly enfranchised Black citizens voting throughout the South within three years of the end of the Civil War. 48 Reconstruction also laid the foundation of a vibrant Black civil society—including schools, colleges, and churches—that would later become sites of resistance.<sup>49</sup>

But Reconstruction produced fierce backlash. Many White Southerners vehemently and violently resisted even the partial dismantling of the antebellum racial and economic hierarchy. The questions of accountability for secession and justice for formerly enslaved people were never on the table, but still many White Southerners continued to contest the question of enforcing the full realization of emancipation. Beginning in 1873, a series of court decisions began to limit the scope of the Thirteenth, Fourteenth, and Fifteenth Amendments, which had granted former slaves citizenship status and suffrage rights.<sup>50</sup> Meanwhile, Northern calls for sectional reconciliation had already begun, and Reconstruction soon became politically inconvenient.<sup>51</sup> When a contested election in 1876 threatened the Republicans' hold on the presidency, they entered into a grand bargain to secure Southern Democrat support for their preferred candidate, president Rutherford B. Hayes. In exchange, Republicans secured the withdrawal of the remaining federal troops from the South and ended federal enforcement of the laws protecting the rights of Black citizens in the South.<sup>52</sup>

The Compromise of 1877, as this exchange is known, officially ended the government's efforts to build a democratic society based on racial equality. Even before the compromise, the South had already begun to rewrite the narrative of the war itself.<sup>53</sup> Southern writers, such as Edward Pollard, propagated the narrative of the "lost cause," which positioned the war as a just struggle for states' rights rather than a conflict over the status of slavery. Reframing the war in this more positive light helped to lay the foundation for reconciliation with Northern sympathizers ready to forgive and forget.<sup>54</sup> The initial postwar amnesty, followed by the rewriting of Civil War history through lost cause propaganda, prevented a reckoning with the treasonous nature of secession and with slavery itself. In abandoning Reconstruction, the government further abdicated its responsibilities to its new citizens. As historian David Blight has noted, the nation's reunion after its deadly civil war "could not have been achieved without the re-subjugation of many of those people whom the war had freed from centuries of bondage."55 The reconciliation and future stability of the nation was the overwhelming priority, and questions of justice and redress for Black Americans and accountability for the actions of the Confederacy were buried in service of that broader goal.<sup>56</sup>

### The Push for Democracy in the Jim Crow South

The closing of the democratic opening fostered by Reconstruction in the American South was quickly followed by efforts to reinstate a system of racial hierarchy. Southern Democratic elites quickly shut Republicans out of power and engineered single party control in order to strip Black Americans of their de facto political status and to ensure that status could not be reinstated. To do this, White Southern Democrats deployed approaches well-documented in authoritarian systems of governance to limit political competition while maintaining the veneer of democratic process.<sup>57</sup>

Voter and candidate intimidation. Networks of armed white supremacists committed violence against both Black and White Republican voters, candidates, and officeholders. This helped to ensure Democratic takeovers of nine governorships and three-quarters of the region's congressional seats, consolidating one party rule.<sup>58</sup>

Unfair playing field. In order to reduce the risk of open political competition, White Southern Democrats manipulated the state apparatus to force through legal and constitutional reforms that would produce restrictions on suffrage that impacted Black and many White people as well, despite the fact that many states at the time were comprised of large Black populations. Voting restrictions took many forms, including cumulative poll taxes with multiyear fees, literacy tests, property qualifications, criminal disqualifications, grandfather clauses, and white primaries.<sup>59</sup> Turnout among Black voters plummeted, while non-Democrat opposition parties lost a large swath of their voter base. In addition to preventing Black people from voting, white primaries also ensured that Black voters were precluded from membership in the Democratic Party and from contesting for public office as candidates.<sup>60</sup> As a result, many elections in the South went uncontested by Republicans.

Violent overthrows of democratically elected governments. In 1898, a group of White members of the Democratic Party, which included former Confederate officers, violently overthrew the city of Wilmington, North Carolina's Republican-led government, leading to dozens of deaths and the displacement of hundreds as the violence continued. 61 The 1898 Wilmington Race Riot Commission called the event a "coup d'etat." A similar, earlier attempt at violent overthrow of a Republican government took place in New Orleans, Louisiana, in 1877 and led to open conflict in the French Quarter, reversed only by the intervention of federal forces.63

Violence and coercion. Coercion took many forms, including imprisonment, destruction of property, torture, murder, lynching, and state execution. <sup>64</sup> From 1877 to 1950, white supremacists committed over 4,000 known racial terror lynchings in twelve Southern states.<sup>65</sup> The lynchings were intended to enforce social controls on Black Americans as well as to maintain the hierarchy of a white supremacist society.<sup>66</sup> This was accomplished both by the act of lynching itself and the use of lynchings as public spectacles designed to intimidate entire communities of African Americans. Later, lynchings were used in a more limited way to punish Black people who were advocating for civil and political rights.<sup>67</sup>

Some scholars have described Jim Crow-era Southern states as "authoritarian enclaves," pockets of authoritarian governance that exist within a nationally democratic country.<sup>68</sup> These and other tactics used to perpetuate these enclaves, notably the Jim Crow system that maintained racial segregation, lasted for nearly 100 years until they began to crack under the pressure brought on by a combination of litigation, civic action, and mass protest during the civil rights movement.

The civil rights movement used tactics and demanded remedies that were legal and enforceable, including legal challenges to existing laws and pressure for the adoption of new laws, such as the Civil Rights and Voting Rights Acts. Through showcasing the inhumanity of Jim Crow and its defenders, the movement also facilitated shifts in public opinion to pressure local and federal authorities to enforce the new legal order.<sup>69</sup> The movement's successes unleashed a wave of symbolic and substantive changes. These included the dismantling of institutionalized segregation in education and public spaces, improvements in professional and clerical hiring practices, and improved political representation.<sup>70</sup> Most notably, the civil rights movement restored the political and civil rights stripped from African Americans living in southern enclaves. Yet, despite its successes, the civil rights movement fell short of its ambitions. It did not succeed in unseating the entrenched social and economic inequalities that helped to maintain a racial hierarchy, which allowed for informal segregation in education and housing to continue.<sup>71</sup> It also fell short of achieving a deeper societal reckoning with the underlying reasons that reform was needed, namely, the continued existence of systemic racism across many facets of American life.

These two periods in American history were major transitional moments where opportunities to acknowledge and remedy historical wrongs could have emerged. However, neither led to a victory over the enduring legacy of white supremacy nor to a public reckoning with the violence and human rights abuses enacted in its service. These failures are made plain in Floyd's brutal murder and in the dozens of recent police-involved shootings of Black Americans, in the enduring economic inequality afflicting African Americans compared to other segments of American society, and more broadly in the terrible toll of the coronavirus pandemic on minority communities, particularly African Americans and Native Americans.<sup>72</sup> No longer transitioning politically from war to peace or from subnational authoritarianism to democracy, the United States nevertheless finds itself perpetually trapped in a transitional dilemma: if the country fully reckons with its history, can its people live with the remedies?

### What Can the United States Learn From Global Experiences of **Transitional Justice?**

There is no doubt that TRR in the United States needs to look very different from transitional justice processes that have occurred in any other country. In other countries, transitional justice is largely implemented at the national level, often with international support.<sup>73</sup> Given that the United States is a large, federal system with a bias toward locally driven initiatives, TRR will undoubtedly mirror this orientation and center on a bottom-up approach to reform, perhaps eventually triggering a nationally led effort. The United States is also many generations beyond these past transitional moments, making some of the more traditional transitional justice approaches, such as truth seeking and prosecutions, more difficult to implement.

This paper acknowledges the uniqueness of the U.S. case and highlights several key variables for analyzing comparative transitional justice experiences in a way that gleans the most applicable lessons for the United States. These variables include the highly localized, subnational nature of U.S. TRR efforts; the significant delay in deploying TRR well after a transitional moment; and the desire of TRR activists in the country to focus more on socioeconomic and structural harms than on individual ones.

This paper focuses on three country case studies that offer unique insights into each of these characteristics: Brazil, South Africa, and Northern Ireland. Like the United States, Brazil is a large, diverse, federally run system, and its highly subnational transitional justice approach provides useful insights for the United States. South Africa in particular is often used as a reference point for U.S. aspirations, yet there is just as much to learn from the shortcomings of the South African case as from its successes, which this paper seeks to explore. Finally, Northern Ireland demonstrates the successes of embracing socioeconomic reforms and the trade-offs that may be needed to achieve them.

# **Brazil**

Like its Latin American neighbors, Brazil transitioned out of a violent military dictatorship, but its delayed transitional justice experience and failure to achieve deep accountability has resulted in the country being largely overlooked as a teachable case. However, as a large, federal, multiracial democracy dealing with distant abuses, Brazil pioneered a vibrantly subnational approach to transitional justice that, although not wholly successfully, holds lessons for how reparations and truth can be innovatively pursued in the similarly decentralized and diverse U.S. context.

### **Background**

On March 31, 1964, members of the Brazilian Armed Forces seized power from democratically elected president João Goulart, beginning twenty-one years of military dictatorship. The coup followed Goulart's introduction of structural economic reforms, which were aimed at addressing years of citizen demands for greater access to education, land reform, and lower inflation.<sup>74</sup> These reforms fed into the escalation of domestic Cold War political dynamics in Brazil, in which conservative sectors of Brazilian society, including the military, turned on its so-called inner enemies to protect the country from communist influences. To legitimize

its rule, the armed forces relied on strong economic performance and an anticommunist ideology, using violence and repression against anyone deemed subversive to these two central interests.<sup>75</sup> Military rule was initially welcomed by large sectors of Brazilian society, particularly the Catholic middle class, as a temporary measure to restore social order.<sup>76</sup>

The regime wrapped its subversion of democracy in a shroud of legalism, issuing seventeen institutional acts to gradually consolidate control over political institutions.<sup>77</sup> The first institutional act purged 10,000 civil servants from government jobs; suspended the political rights of 378 individuals, including three former presidents; and established indirect elections to Congress.<sup>78</sup> The period from 1968 to 1973, termed the "Years of Lead," were the most violent, and the military's use of torture and other forms of persecution became more systematic.<sup>79</sup> In 1968, the military passed the infamous Institutional Act Number Five, which suspended constitutional rights, including habeas corpus; the National Congress; and state legislative assemblies. Organized resistance to the regime was ineffective: young, urban, left-wing guerrillas used spectacular tactics, like kidnappings of foreign diplomats and bombings, to pressure the regime but were easily suppressed, while rural insurgents were small in number and failed to initiate a broader uprising. The regime systematically infiltrated and dismantled these groups, often torturing and killing members.<sup>80</sup>

By official government counts, the regime killed or disappeared 434 people.<sup>81</sup> It subjected 45,000 to political persecution; at least 20,000 people were tortured and tens of thousands were purged from their positions. 82 These official numbers underestimate the scale of violence: reliable evidence exists that the regime was responsible for the deaths of at least 8,000 Indigenous people, and one scholar estimates that by the 1970s, around 500,000 people had suffered some form of politically motivated human rights violation.<sup>83</sup> Many more abuses are uncounted because the armed forces have destroyed or hidden important documents.<sup>84</sup>

By 1973 the military's power had begun to weaken. 85 The global oil crisis contributed to worsening economic conditions, which on top of the regime's political repression helped to build broader opposition to military rule. The regime recognized that initiating a democratic transition from a position of relative strength would benefit its position later and allow it to dictate the terms of the transition.86 When a popular movement erupted in 1978 calling for a general amnesty for political prisoners, the military—though initially resistant—eventually seized the opportunity to orchestrate a comprehensive amnesty that would protect its members from prosecution under a new government.<sup>87</sup> It continued a highly controlled transition to civilian leadership through the gradual reintroduction of elections beginning in 1985 and a new constitution in 1988.88

But where the military wanted to close the book with amnesty, other segments of Brazilian society clamored for a greater reckoning—for truth, for accountability, and for reparations. These demands emerged in a piecemeal fashion over several decades, resulting in an uneven and incomplete transitional justice approach. The fact that transitional justice did emerge, however, demonstrates that a minimal level of reckoning with the abuses of the military era would ultimately be required to fully transition to democracy.

### Repair in the Absence of Justice

Transitional justice in Brazil proceeded in three main phases over the course of more than thirty years. These phases included an amnesty phase; a victim recovery and reparations phase; and, finally, a truth-telling phase. An amnesty law enacted in 1979 was a defining element of each phase, with all subsequent transitional justice efforts emerging in response to this first consequential decision.

Brazil's 1979 Amnesty Law initially emerged in response to citizen mobilization to demand that they would not be prosecuted for any alleged political crimes against the regime. The military regime, weakened toward the end of its rule, capitulated on amnesty for political dissidents, but insisted it be applied bilaterally. Under these terms, members of the military regime who had committed human rights violations would also be granted prosecutorial relief. 89 In the critical transition moment before further democratic reforms, the 1979 Amnesty Law protected the military from criminal accountability, vetting, and major reform, giving it a way to comfortably cede power. However and perhaps more importantly, the law also institutionalized a culture of national forgetting about the impact of the dictatorship's abuses,

But the law also created a backlash by those most closely impacted by the regime's violence and who deeply objected to the lack of accountability, especially under

forthcoming democratic rule.

which the military diligently censored and hid and which would now be shielded from public scrutiny.90

But the law also created a backlash by those most closely impacted by the regime's violence and who deeply objected to the lack of accountability, especially under forthcoming democratic rule. Even during preparation for the required amnesty proceedings, a group of lawyers secretly copied and smuggled over a million pages of military court transcripts out of Brazil from 1979 to 1982 in order to

prevent their likely destruction once amnesty proceedings were complete.<sup>91</sup> The pages were eventually published as the best-selling Brasil: Nunca Mais (Brazil: Never Again) report, documenting the persecution of over 7,000 civilians in military courts and over 1,800 torture sessions that occurred between 1964 and 1979.92 Kept secret for years as the negotiated transition unfolded, its 1985 publication coincided with the reintroduction of indirect elections and Brazil's nominal return to democracy. 93 Brasil: Nunca Mais was the first authoritative account of the dictatorship's abuses and a repudiation to the moral argument that amnesty and impunity should prevail in a democratic Brazil.94

However, with the authority of the new government so tenuous and with amnesty on the books, there was no appetite by the new political leadership to take action on the basis of Brasil: Nunca Mais. Government decisionmakers knew that an aggressive posture toward the military might invite its intervention into political life again. 95 Soon, however, a new phase of transitional justice emerged in Brazil, this time focused squarely on victims. Victim demands for compensation had been an undercurrent throughout the early years of democratic rule, but the discovery of clandestine mass graves in São Paulo in 1990 and Rio de Janeiro in 1991 revived the urgency of the issue among the broader public. 6 Authorities in both localities established investigatory commissions, prompting the federal government to follow with its own hearings with relatives of dead victims, victims of torture, and military officials. Through a combination of further advocacy, court petitions, and international pressure, the government eventually established two national reparations commissions: the 1995 Special Commission on Political Deaths and Disappearances (CEMDP) and the 2001 Amnesty Commission.97

The CEMDP provided financial reparations as well as symbolic reparations, such as pardons, to a narrow category of victims, specifically those that had been killed by the state due to their political activities. 98 It issued reparations to 280 victims, or 75 percent of petitions. 99 The Amnesty Commission addressed harm inflicted on Brazilians who had suffered other forms of persecution under the regime, such as torture, loss of employment, illegal surveillance, and the stripping of rank for civil servants. 100 By 2018, it recognized 45,000 people as victims of persecution. 101

The Amnesty Commission in particular played an important role in pushing against the culture of forgetting. It operated as an archive and a reparations agency, but even more importantly, it served as a mini truth and memory commission. Beginning in 2008, the commission traveled around the country, often to the site of abuses, to publicly listen to reparations applications (which were provided either through one-time payments or permanent monthly installments) and to issue public apologies. 102 This initiative, dubbed the amnesty caravan, would hold discussions, sometimes screening films and holding art exhibitions, followed by administrative sessions to adjudicate amnesty applications. 103 As of June 2014, eighty-six amnesty caravans had taken place in twenty states, with 1,804 amnesty requests and 16,000 total participants. 104 By 2010, the government had paid out approximately \$2 billion in reparations, making it one of the most generous reparations programs in the world. 105

### The Struggle for Collective Memory

It seems in some ways inevitable that amnesty followed by a massive victim reparations effort would be unsustainable without some degree of truth telling. Alongside new memory initiatives, the Amnesty Commission began to publicly question the legitimacy of the 1979 Amnesty Law for shielding perpetrators of human rights violations. 106 Buoyed by the Amnesty Commission's activism and the increasing support of the leftist government of former president Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva—which included members who had themselves been persecuted by the military regime—victims and human rights groups continued to challenge the Amnesty Law. In 2010, these efforts succeeded in winning an Inter-American Court of Human Rights case, which struck down the 1979 Amnesty Law on the grounds that amnesty cannot cover human rights violations. The court recommended a truth

commission to investigate these violations. 107 One year later, Brazil's new president Dilma Rousseff signed the National Truth Commission (NTC) into law. 108

Brazil's NTC was established more than twenty-five years after the end of the military dictatorship, a culmination of the multiple truth-seeking and reparative initiatives that took place over the preceding decades. The NTC was mandated to investigate human rights abuses committed in the context of political conflict from 1946 to 1988, but the commissioners deliberately chose to focus only on abuses committed by the military regime during the years 1964 to 1988.<sup>109</sup> The NTC had more investigatory power than either of the previous reparations commissions, including the power to request classified documents, convene witnesses and testimonies, ask for witness protection, name individuals and institutions responsible for human rights violations, and make recommendations. 110 However, the commission ultimately failed to deeply penetrate Brazil's collective memory about the negative impacts of the military regime. After successive waves of corruption scandals, the military's influence in Brazilian politics today is growing once again, fanned by the election of former army captain and military sympathizer Jair Bolsonaro to the presidency in 2018.111

Several factors contributed to the limited public impact of the NTC. First, the NTC added little new information to the dominant understanding of military rule. It primarily conducted historical research, compiling information from existing archives, and only secondarily relied on witness testimony. 112 It also did not seek out new avenues of inquiry, a decision underpinned by the military's lack of cooperation in providing documents. 113 Second, the NTC did not foster public engagement with its activities. It gathered witness and victim testimony privately rather than holding many public hearings. The small number of hearings it did convene, around eighty, 114 were often in combination with subnational commissions. 115 The NTC's final report was also difficult to read and access, and it did not include an executive summary for easy public consumption. 116

The NTC also failed to adequately expand the dominant narrative or to elevate new voices and information. Despite the emergence of over 140 subnational truth-telling efforts coinciding with its own work, the NTC did little to leverage new information from subnational investigations to shape the nation's broader understanding of the military era. 117 In part, this was due to internal disagreements within the NTC, but some of it was due to poor coordination and mismatched mandate timelines between the national and subnational bodies. 118 Furthermore, rich new findings from the subnational commissions were relegated to the NTC's second volume, where findings that were not officially endorsed by the commission were collected. This was a crucial, missed opportunity to expand the average Brazilian's awareness of the military's impact on many aspects of Brazilian life, including its impact on marginalized groups like rural and Indigenous communities. As a result, the emerging narrative remained narrowly focused on left-wing political activists as the primary targets of the regime. 119 Ultimately, even the highly supportive left-wing government did not take up the NTC's report recommendations or socialize its findings more broadly. 120

### A Bright Spot: Brazilian "Commissionism"

Despite the shortcomings of the NTC, Brazil's truth-seeking journey nevertheless holds important insights for the United States, particularly on truth seeking at the local level. Within six months of the creation of the NTC, subnational truth commissions blossomed all over the country, a phenomenon described as "commissionism." <sup>121</sup> Some were formal government entities, created by state governments and city councils, while others were nonstate efforts organized by universities, bar associations, unions, and civil society organizations. For many of these commissions, the main goal was to investigate localized human rights violations from the military era, often in hopes of supporting the work of the NTC by providing a much more detailed picture of the impact of military rule across Brazil's twenty-six states. Some commissions anticipated that the National Truth Commission would not succeed and formed to fill this predicted void. 122

In total, about 140 subnational truth commissions came into existence after 2011, including at least twenty-eight municipal commissions and fourteen state commissions. 123 The subnational commissions collaborated with each other as well as with the NTC at a scale not seen before in other truth commissions. The NTC signed collaborative agreements with forty-three subnational commissions that allowed it to share archival documents, conduct joint investigations, and jointly collect new testimony. 124 Subnational commissions strove, in many cases successfully, to have their findings incorporated into the NTC's final report.<sup>125</sup>

The first subnational Brazilian truth commission was established in the state of São Paulo by the state's Legislative Assembly. 126 In addition to its ten commissioners selected from representatives of the Legislative Assembly, the São Paulo State Truth Commission also included an advisory council of forty-five representatives of civil society groups and government institutions who monitored its activities, ensured transparency, and provided independent advice. 127 Its primary mandate was to investigate human rights violations and other acts of political persecution committed by the military in the state of São Paulo. The commission made wide use of public hearings to collect witness and victim testimonies—941 testimonies in total—and broadcast them live on YouTube and local television. 128

Subnational truth commissions expanded the definition of victims of the dictatorship beyond the most prominent urban student activists and opposition figures. For example, municipal commissions established in São Paulo examined the persecution of factory workers who participated in strikes and were subsequently blacklisted from other employment.<sup>129</sup> The Rio de Janeiro State Truth Commission estimated that 140,000 people, primarily poor Black residents of favelas, were systematically displaced from their homes between 1962 and 1974. Local commissions also expanded the geography of the military's activities into previously unseen settings. The Bahia State Truth Commission, created by decree on International Human Rights Day, investigated human rights violations committed by Bahaian public officials, and quantified the number of victims in the state. <sup>131</sup> The Paraíba State Truth and Memory Preservation Commission investigated violence against peasants. 132 The Amazonas State Truth Commission investigated violations against Indigenous populations, including killing raids. 133

Subnational truth commissions put forward rich, new findings that complicated the dominant narrative that military violence was largely limited to urban areas and to elite political dissidents. They revealed the degree to which rural, poor, and marginalized communities were also highly impacted, a conclusion that provides insight into enduring patterns of violence in Brazil, particularly in favelas.<sup>134</sup> They championed local remedies: memorialization, revised school curriculum, and recommendations for criminal justice reform. 135 These are important lessons for the United States to best leverage the comparative strengths of localized TRR mechanisms. But because most subnational commissions finished their work after the NTC had concluded, many subnational investigations were not included in the final NTC report. Ultimately, the lack of coordination between the national process and subnational inputs, the commission's failure to endorse said inputs, and the lack of a public airing of the new information all led to a missed opportunity to combat the legacy of amnesty and impunity in Brazil.

### **Lessons for the United States**

Amnesty creates inertia that works against truth telling, an inertia that can be difficult to overcome. The 1979 Amnesty Law was formative in shaping Brazil's relationship with the injustices rife during its years of military dictatorship, creating a burden on victims to justify demands for truth telling. This burden was only overcome after decades had passed and after undeniable evidence such as mass graves came to light.

The United States' relationship with its profound legacy of racial injustice is also deeply shaped by the amnesty of the Civil War, as well as by the war on memory waged by the architects of the lost cause narrative. This caused not only a national forgetting as in the case of Brazil but also the construction of a false narrative used to justify the reimposition of the world order that existed prior to the war. It will be critical for the modern-day truth and racial healing movement in the United States to recognize that these moments of national forgetting must be vigorously overcome if truth telling is to help fundamentally reshape the United States' relationship to the harms inflicted in its past.

It is critical that national truth initiatives have the tools and mandate to officially acknowledge past harms. In light of the challenge created by amnesty and the choice to forget, Brazil's NTC should have been given a public platform that would have allowed for mass engagement, including through televised or live-streamed hearings. Without mass public engagement, the commission's activities—largely conducted with archival documents and behind closed doors—represent a significant failure to build a case for a true reckoning with the injustices committed during military rule.

In any effort to establish a national truth commission, the United States must also recognize that the primary contribution is unlikely to be new, previously unknown information, but instead a high-profile and public airing of that information under the auspices of a U.S. government-sanctioned process.

Subnational truth-telling and reparations mechanisms can help to provide a more textured understanding of the past and surface locally driven remedies and reforms.

Subnational truth commissions became an important innovation in Brazilian transitional justice. They helped to democratize the truth-seeking processes and deepen the country's understanding of the military's impact by engaging stakeholders and institutions from around the country.

With numerous truth-telling efforts underway, the United States is already well on its way to leveraging the advantages of subnational truth commissions. 136 The United States could further replicate Brazil's experience by enhancing cooperation and information sharing across these subnational efforts, helping to leverage resources and build greater public awareness of their activities. Similarly, a critical lesson for the United States is the need to better sync national and local truth commission mandates and timelines in ways that ensure a more comprehensive final report. They also need planned mechanisms for resolving disputes that will inevitably arise.

# **South Africa**

For deeply divided societies, South Africa's peaceful transition from apartheid to democracy is an enduring model. South Africa's innovative Truth and Reconciliation Commission (TRC) helped build an inclusive national narrative and social cohesion after decades of racialized political violence. However, South Africa has been less successful in remedying the enduring socioeconomic inequalities caused by apartheid. In tracing out how the TRC failed to provide a complete account of the apartheid system of political and socioeconomic hierarchies, lessons arise for how a truth commission might be designed to deal with violence with enduring legacies that are socioeconomic, as is the case with historical racial inequity in the United States.

### **Background**

Apartheid emerged out of South Africa's colonial past as a system designed to protect the political and economic power of the descendants of White colonists. After Great Britain seized the colony from the Netherlands in 1803, British settlers vied for control over the territory with the descendants of Dutch settlers, known as Afrikaners. This competition, intensified by the discovery of gold and diamonds, culminated in two devastating wars in 1880 and 1899 and ultimately in victory for the British.<sup>137</sup> These British settlers built a tense peace with the Afrikaners in a newly unified South Africa by passing laws to entrench the economic and political power of the minority White community (who made up less than 20 percent of the population). 138 World War II upset this settlement. The war effort accelerated

urbanization and economic growth, bringing Black Africans into cities. The British ruling party temporarily relaxed segregationist laws. Responding to White settlers' fears of integration and the opportunity to unseat the ruling party, the Afrikaner National Party (NP) came to power in 1948 promising to create a more comprehensive, homegrown system of racial separation called apartheid. 139

Over the next four decades, the NP built apartheid by passing a web of interlocking laws that legislated racial separation and inequality into all aspects of life. 140 South Africa was governed through White minority rule; non-White people could not serve in Parliament and were unable to vote. 141 Economically, Black people were barred from all but low-wage, low-skill positions; could not form unions; and served as a cheap labor pool for the economy, which was led by White people. 142 The NP outlawed interracial public facilities and marriages and created a separate education system for Black individuals designed to provide only the skills needed for physical labor.<sup>143</sup> Non-White people had to use passes to travel to White areas, where they could not legally live.<sup>144</sup>

Black liberation organizations, foremost among them the African National Congress (ANC), mobilized to oppose this oppressive reality. However, rather than accept non-White South Africans as fellow citizens, the government only intensified its pursuit of total racial separation by creating "homelands." These were impoverished Black tribal areas, governed by political administrations created by the NP and established on the meager 13 percent of land designated for Black ownership. 145 The NP hoped to make Black individuals citizens of these homelands rather than of the South African state, while still using them as a cheap migrant labor source. Between 1955 and 1985, the government forcibly relocated approximately 3.5 million Black South Africans to these homelands, and from 1970 onward, it stripped 9 million of their South African citizenship. 146 These policies collectively produced profound and enduring racial inequality.<sup>147</sup>

Maintaining apartheid required high levels of repression. Using anti-communism as its justification, the government outlawed all forms of dissent, banned liberation parties, and empowered the police and security apparatus with broad discretionary powers, making torture and basic rights violations routine. 148 The 1960 Sharpeville Massacre, in which police killed sixty-nine anti-apartheid protesters, moved Black resistance groups to take up arms against the state. 149 By the 1980s, the country was mired in political violence, with Black conservative and liberation groups now also fighting each other and committing human rights violations. In total, 25,000 people were killed from 1960 to 1994, with 14,000 of these between 1990 and 1994.150

As a defiantly oppressive system, apartheid invited the intense scrutiny that led to its downfall in the 1980s. Aided by international boycotts and sanctions, the domestic anti-apartheid movement crippled the economy and rendered the country ungovernable through mass protests, boycotts, and strikes.<sup>151</sup> Depleted of legitimacy and unable to defeat its armed opponents, the NP split and began losing Afrikaner voters. 152 Upon assuming the presidency in 1990, F.W. de Klerk surprised the nation by lifting the ban on liberation parties and

releasing Nelson Mandela, the leader of the African National Congress (ANC), from prison. Thereafter, the NP began serious bilateral negotiations with the ANC that morphed into multilateral negotiations with a variety of political parties and organizations and ended in South Africa's first democratic election in April 1994. 153

Apartheid left South Africa urgently in need of a dual transformation: a political transformation to democracy and a socioeconomic transformation to social and economic equality between racial groups. During the transition's negotiation period from 1990 to 1994, political violence skyrocketed and South Africa, suffering from years of international divestments and sanctions, fell into an economic recession. Against this backdrop, the NP and ANC fiercely

contested the parameters of reforming the nation. Both sides knew that transition was inevitable and that the ANC, as the country's foremost liberation movement, would likely win the first democratic elections. Each side also had key interests to secure and constituencies to protect. 154 The ANC envisioned that South Africa would be ruled by the Black majority, would redistribute resources more equitably, and would prosecute apartheid agents for their crimes.<sup>155</sup> However, while it maintained its hold on power, the NP strove to prolong the transition until it could guarantee amnesty for apartheid-era crimes and protections for White South Africans,

**Apartheid left South Africa urgently** in need of a dual transformation: a political transformation to democracy and a socioeconomic transformation to social and economic equality between racial groups.

including protection against state-led redistribution of the wealth and land concentrated in White hands.<sup>156</sup> Otherwise, White South Africans could flee the country, taking with them precisely the funds and resources needed for economic recovery. 157 Already during negotiations, the NP privatized industries in anticipation of a Black socialist government.<sup>158</sup> Meanwhile, the ANC faced a dilemma between pursuing its long-stated goals of transformation, which the Black majority had come to expect, and the reality that such a vision could trigger white flight, economic collapse, and possibly civil war.

The ANC ultimately moderated its vision, and the resulting approach to transitional justice elevated reconciliation and national unity as its primary goals—an agenda that would be achieved through a holistic and inclusive array of symbolic initiatives and substantive reforms. 159 Foremost among them was the 1996 constitution, widely considered one of the most progressive in the world, which politically transitioned the country from White minority rule to a parliamentary democracy. Crafted with broad civil society consultation, the constitution enshrined fundamental rights to housing, education, water, social security, food, and healthcare. 160 To address the socioeconomic legacy of apartheid, the ANC proposed its 1994 Reconstruction and Development Programme (RDP), which commits the government to meeting basic needs, to education and land reform, to a national public works program, and to affirmative action.<sup>161</sup>

### **How Can Truth Lead to Transformation?**

Emerging from decades of systemic racism and injustice, both South African society and its government were enormously preoccupied with the work of transitioning. By far the most iconic element in South Africa's intensive transitional justice approach is its TRC. Created in 1994 and run from 1996 to 2003, it had three main tasks. First, it investigated gross human rights violations that occurred between 1960 and 1994 through its Human Rights Violations Committee. To avoid victor's justice, it investigated both pro- and anti-apartheid actors, including the ANC. Second, the TRC's Reparation and Rehabilitation Committee recommended a reparations policy to address the needs of victims. Last, the Amnesty Committee granted amnesty to perpetrators of politically motivated human rights abuses who fully disclosed their crimes at a public hearing. 162 The TRC helped South Africans of all backgrounds peacefully confront their violent past. In doing so, it weaved a new, inclusive national narrative based on respect for human rights, reconciliation, and truth. 163

The success of South Africa's Truth and Reconciliation Commission stems from how it elevated individual human rights abuses suffered by victims of the apartheid regime. Unlike truth commissions in other countries, which worked mostly behind closed doors, the TRC was highly publicized by the government and international community and headed by eminent leaders like Nobel Peace Prize winner Desmond Tutu. Of the 22,000 witness statements gathered by the Human Rights Violations Committee, which attest to over 33,000 human rights violations, 2,000 victims were carefully hand-picked from various backgrounds to testify at emotional public hearings that were also broadcast on primetime television. 164 In tandem, the Amnesty Committee exposed perpetrators: 1,973 individuals out of 7,000 total applicants disclosed their crimes in public hearings. 165 Although members of the apartheid security forces were less likely to apply, the testimony of key figures like notorious police colonel Eugene de Kock gripped the nation. 166 By 2000, only 11 percent of Africans, 12 percent of White settlers, and 9 percent of Indians knew little or nothing about the TRC.167

Through these hearings, the TRC broadly socialized an official account of the political violence that had plagued South Africa since 1960, narrowing the gaps in historical memory that existed between different racial groups, particularly Black and White groups. 168 Importantly, by condemning human rights violations on all sides, the TRC narrated South Africa's political transition to a new democratic reality where perpetrators and victims could coexist and where recourse to violence would not be tolerated.

However, this premium on racial reconciliation obscured the fundamental dilemma still confronting the country: that interracial coexistence in a new, inclusive, and economically viable South Africa may have come at the cost of economic justice and wealth redistribution. 169 The TRC embodied the tensions in these political and economic goals, specifically in its prioritization of investigating individual human rights violations over structural and economic harms.

To begin, the commission was given a flexible mandate—to investigate both human rights abuses and the context, factors, and motivations that allowed these abuses to occur. But it chose to prioritize the former. From the beginning, the amnesty and human rights violations committees had clearly elaborated protocols, like an amnesty application and a process to record violations. <sup>170</sup> In contrast, the commissioners decided, out of fear of overburdening the commission, not to create a committee or process to systematically investigate major policies—like forced removals, the creation of homelands, and the pass laws—that impacted millions of South Africans. 171 Furthermore, commissioners structured the TRC so that individual investigations would occur first while structural investigations, carried out through questioning political parties and institutional hearings, would begin halfway through the commission's work. However, by 1998, investigations into individual violations were nowhere near complete. Consequently, the TRC did not switch to prioritizing structural analysis as planned.<sup>172</sup>

The three main committees were unequipped to make up for these shortcomings. By design, the amnesty procedure could only consider physical rights violations, like torture, which meant it excluded socioeconomic rights violations altogether and instead mostly investigated security agents. Similarly, the Reparation and Rehabilitation Committee condemned the business community for its complicity in sustaining apartheid but did not investigate in depth, nor did it quantify the economic consequences of major apartheid policies and the business community's complicity in them. 173 Even if the committees had tools that could be leveraged for structural analysis, they were too overburdened with their primary tasks to take full advantage of them. For example, amnesty commissioners didn't utilize the criteria of full disclosure to force perpetrators to recount their career histories, deeper motivations, or other contextual information that could shed light on the racist goals of apartheid. 174

The TRC did have one promising tool dedicated to structural analysis: its institutional hearings. The institutional hearings adapted the public hearings model to investigate the complicity of six sectors in building and sustaining apartheid: the media, business and labor, prisons, the faith community, the legal system, and the health sector. Held over two to three days, each public hearing elicited an average of eighty to 100 submissions from victims, nongovernmental organizations, and institutional representatives who then publicly testified, either to provide evidence or to defend themselves from accusations. 175

However, these hearings fell short of their potential to shine a light on the broader dimensions of the apartheid system due to a lack of resources and clear objectives. Were they meant to systematically document abuses, determine responsibility, or serve as a platform for discussion? Commissioners weren't sure. When faced with the rare chance to publicly question institutional leaders, commissioners asked improvised and uncoordinated questions. The hearings lacked a mechanism like amnesty to force organizations to fully disclose their involvement in apartheid. Furthermore, hearings were rushed; in some cases, watchdog organizations with compelling evidence of human rights abuses had less than fifteen minutes to testify. Unlike the victim and amnesty hearings, only a meager 150 people attended each hearing.176

As a result of the marginalization of structural analysis, the TRC's final report represents apartheid as a system that primarily enacted violence through its repressive security apparatus rather than equally through socioeconomic policies that plunged millions of Black South Africans into generational cycles of poverty, dispossession, and deprivation. Other than one single chapter offering brief historical context, neither the racist ideology underpinning the apartheid system nor the system's socioeconomic dimensions are credited explicitly as factors contributing to human rights abuses. 177 The TRC's work missed its opportunity to articulate a narrative for the socioeconomic transformation promised in the RDP and the constitution.

### The Unfulfilled Promise of Democracy

The TRC's successes and failures serve as a microcosm for South Africa's overall experience with using transitional justice to advance social transformation. On one hand, South Africa succeeded in crafting a carefully inclusive new vision through the TRC and the constitution, one that has lessened conflict over national identity. Surveys since 1995 show that the majority of South Africans feel pride in their new national identity and national symbols, particularly the constitution, and citizen support for reconciliation remains high. 178 White South Africans haven't fled the country en masse, and South Africa avoided a devastating civil war. When civil society protests the government, it does so from a strong commitment to democracy and the constitution, to which it often refers. 179

However, the socioeconomic legacies of apartheid persist and threaten to undermine these political gains. The ANC's initial desire to moderate its vision to avoid economic collapse has warped into pursuing economic development at the expense of redress. Emblematic of this is the Growth, Employment and Distribution (GEAR) plan, which replaced the RDP in 1996. GEAR was meant to decrease inequality while slashing government spending. In reality, it compounded apartheid-era inequalities and commercialized basic services, like water and electricity. 180 From 1995 to 2005, unemployment and income inequality in South Africa increased, with the racial gap persisting. 181 Although much is made of a growing Black middle and upper class, it is tiny. 182 Structurally, the economy remains bifurcated, with White individuals concentrated among top earners and dominant in a small number of high-wage jobs and millions of Black South Africans in poverty under low-wage work, unemployment, or informal work. 183

Land reform and memorialization have been commercialized, with economic development, not redress, as their primary goals. 184 Furthermore, the ANC only reluctantly issued reparations for TRC victims in 2003 at a fraction of the amount promised while admonishing them for not being satisfied with truth alone.<sup>185</sup> Citizens have grown disillusioned with the democracy they strove so hard to create: Afrobarometer surveys since 2011 show that support for democracy has declined, with a majority of citizens willing to give up elections for a government that could provide basic services like water and housing. 186 Notwithstanding the powerful example of its political transition out of apartheid, South Africa's inability to address structural economic inequality had deeply tainted the promise of its transition to a truly inclusive society. 187

### **Lessons for the United States**

Truth commissions can be powerful tools for reshaping public memory and national identity. The TRC was successful because it took its role as a temporary symbolic process seriously. To inaugurate a new South African reality, it used heightened rhetoric, public hearings broadcast on television, the emotional testimony of victims, and the visibility of respected leaders to popularize its message and engage a broad swath of South Africans. The combined result of these efforts is not only a narrative of a violent, horrific past but a narrative of how South Africans have persisted through extreme violence to transition to something better.

In the United States, with its contested narratives of the history and legacies of slavery and Native American dispossession, a similarly engaging truth commission could be a powerful opportunity to foster greater ownership over the darker parts of the American story, as well as the ways in which generations of Americans have fought to overcome them.

To adequately address structural factors that enable human rights abuses, truth commissions must adequately mandate, resource, structure, and staff themselves to investigate laws and social policies, as well as complicit sectors of society. The lesson of the TRC is that structural analysis must be clearly elaborated in the commission's mandate, properly resourced with clear protocols to avoid being marginalized, and creatively designed so it can engage the public rather than occurring behind the closed doors of investigators and historians. Because it did not prioritize structural analysis, South Africa's TRC missed its rare opportunity to condemn apartheid completely and weave this condemnation into South Africa's new national narrative.

Similarly, a truth commission in the United States cannot primarily rely on individual testimony to investigate historical, structural harms such as slavery, Native American dispossession, or redlining. Although South Africa's institutional hearings ultimately fell short, if properly resourced, they are a useful model for how to conduct structural analysis in an effective, publicly engaging way.

Transformation requires more than truth. South Africa's experience with truth telling demonstrates that while truth may be necessary for social transformation, it is insufficient to achieve it. The South African government failed to follow the TRC with prompt reparations or policies to address the socioeconomic dimensions of apartheid. Today, inequality persists while the reconciliation and social cohesion built by the TRC have eroded. Recently, violence and looting sparked by the arrest of former president Jacob Zuma erupted along racial lines throughout South Africa. In Phoenix, South Africa, this fighting occurred between Black and Indian communities, killing thirty-six people. 188 The grievances of lasting inequality persist between these communities, and this time there is no TRC to come in and heal the divide. Moreover, a truth commission may further raise expectations about reforms to address structural inequities. Without the follow-through to meet those expectations, a truth commission's legitimacy, along with the narrative and national identity that it can uniquely create, will also decline. Likewise in the United States, truth in itself will be insufficient and must instead be a pathway toward designing policies and reforms that address long-standing structural harms.

## **Northern Ireland**

After thirty years of conflict and innumerable deaths, disappearances, and human rights abuses in Northern Ireland, Catholic and Protestant communities finally found a tenuous peace through an internationally mediated peace process. The peace has held in part due to a comprehensive mix of economic and security reforms meant to reduce inequality and the political marginalization of the Catholic population. These reforms were achieved in the absence of real truth and reconciliation. Nevertheless, they have served as a pathway toward peace and a more inclusive democracy, and they can provide insights for U.S. stakeholders that speak to the practical dilemmas of pursuing TRR in a context of entrenched division and polarization.

### **Background**

Northern Ireland's thirty-year-long civil conflict, known as the Troubles, can be traced to the conquest of Catholic Ireland by Great Britain and the resettlement of Irish land in the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries by Protestant British and Scottish settlers. 189 An Irish home rule campaign for regional autonomy escalated tensions between the two communities in the late nineteenth century. In 1920, the United Kingdom responded by partitioning the island, leaving the Republic of Ireland with a Catholic majority and a small Protestant minority and cultivating Northern Ireland as a Protestant-dominated territory of the United Kingdom. 190

Even from the earliest days, Catholic and Protestant communities were largely separate: they attended segregated schools, lived in segregated housing, marched in different parades, and celebrated different holidays.<sup>191</sup> After partition, Catholic people in Northern Ireland, now suddenly a minority group, confronted heightened inequity. Gerrymandering frequently left them underrepresented in elected positions. Emergency laws restricted their political and civil rights while discrimination in housing, public appointments, and employment perpetuated economic depression in the Catholic community.<sup>192</sup> By the 1960s, a predominantly Catholic civil rights movement, which was influenced by the civil rights movement in the United States, emerged to respond to these conditions. The British government did not address the movement's demands, and the Protestant-dominated police, the Royal Ulster Constabulary (RUC), worked alongside loyalist citizen groups to suppress the movement, often with violence. 193 Political conflict escalated, with several high-profile protests overtaken by violence and riots. The British government in 1969 deployed military troops and in 1972 dissolved Northern Ireland's devolved legislative assembly, replacing it with direct rule by Westminster for the next twenty-six years. 194

Rooted in the political and economic grievances formalized by the partition, the Troubles evolved into a low-level but highly violent conflict between the British state, Catholic Republicans, and Protestant Loyalists. Not purely a religious or identity conflict, the

Troubles were animated by the question of Northern Ireland's constitutional status as a function of many Catholics' desire for equal political and economic rights. In the absence of those rights, Republicans made it their goal to achieve Northern Ireland's reunification with Ireland, while Loyalists strove to ensure Northern Ireland remained in the UK. Republican paramilitaries defended Catholic areas and conducted guerrilla campaigns against the state. Loyalist paramilitaries defended loyalist areas and sought to combat Republicanism, purportedly in defense of the state. Both sides engaged in assassinations, kidnappings, bombings, shootings, and retaliation killings, and both created alternative justice systems in their communities to sanction political and nonpolitical infractions through public humiliation, exile, punishment beatings, and execution. 195 In combating paramilitaries, British security forces—including the British army and the Protestant-dominated RUC—used emergency measures and torture, imprisoned without trial, killed civilians, and colluded with loyalist paramilitaries.<sup>196</sup> The conflict killed over 3,500 people and injured over 47,000 more, touching the lives of nearly all citizens of Northern Ireland. 197

### Is Truth-Telling Necessary to Build a New Society?

Peace in Northern Ireland was ultimately achieved through an internationally mediated peace process. Once secret negotiations between the British government and paramilitaries finally yielded a ceasefire, the Belfast Agreement was signed on April 10, 1998, by the British and Irish governments and eight of Northern Ireland's political parties. 198 The Belfast Agreement established a constitutional framework for devolved governance, power sharing, and new human rights and equality commissions designed to address the grievances that helped drive the conflict. The central tenet of the agreement was its "principle of consent," which stipulated that Northern Ireland's status could only change if a majority of the populations of both Northern Ireland and the Republic of Ireland supported it.<sup>199</sup>

Two dimensions of the Belfast Agreement constrained the prospect of truth telling in Northern Ireland.<sup>200</sup> First, the agreement laid to rest the question of the Northern Ireland's constitutional status, a question which lay at the heart of the conflict. Reopening this most contentious question in a truth-telling process could have risked unravelling the agreement and destabilizing the peace. Second, the agreement utilized a fault-neutral approach, which refrained from ascribing blame or responsibility to either side of the conflict.<sup>201</sup> Though each side expressed interest in seeking truth and accountability for victims, neither side could overcome its fundamental lack of trust in the opposing side's willingness to publicly admit its responsibility for human rights abuses during the conflict.<sup>202</sup> A comprehensive truth-telling process, particularly one centered on the experiences of victims at the hands of individual or institutional perpetrators, would upend the fragility of a peace that relied on this official narrative of fault neutrality. As a result, neither truth telling, accountability, nor reparations played a major role in Northern Ireland's transition away from violence.

The mixed results of Northern Ireland's limited truth-seeking processes reinforce the question of what truths are necessary to uncover and for what purpose. The British government, under public pressure in the aftermath of the peace agreement, deemed it necessary to reopen an investigation into the events of Bloody Sunday, a 1972 massacre in which British soldiers killed thirteen Catholic civilians during a protest.<sup>203</sup> Lasting twelve years, consisting of twelve volumes, and noted for its independence and thoroughness, this investigation ultimately concluded that the British military was responsible for the civilian deaths and exonerated the Catholic victims who were falsely accused of being armed in a previous investigation into the incident.<sup>204</sup>

The Bloody Sunday Inquiry was arguably the most successful effort to elevate the experiences of Catholic nationalist victims, who were normally put lower on the hierarchy of communities harmed in the conflict.<sup>205</sup> However, the resulting Saville Report did not recommend any prosecutions; only a limited number of prosecutions have taken place regarding any human rights violations committed during the Troubles.<sup>206</sup>

Other truth efforts were less successful. In 2005, a police-led truth-seeking effort began under the auspices of the Police Service of Northern Ireland with the goal of reexamining over 3,000 unsolved deaths during the Troubles period.<sup>207</sup> One of the most comprehensive, official truth-seeking processes in the post-Belfast Agreement era, it also lacked independence, conducted improper investigations of cases that involved the British state, and was eventually disbanded in 2014.208

If the government was not eager for a formal truth process, neither was the public of Northern Ireland. A 2011 survey found Catholic and Protestant victims and the general public were ambiguous about formal truth mechanisms while being highly supportive of community-level mechanisms.<sup>209</sup> Both sides feared the other side would benefit most from a truth-telling process, at the expense of their own ability to control the narrative of the conflict.<sup>210</sup> In the absence of consensus around a national truth commission, truth telling in Northern Ireland emerged primarily as a bottom-up process, organized by victims' groups and civil society through the collection of oral histories, storytelling, and community memorials. As one example, the Ardoyne Commemoration Project, a completely community-run oral history project, captured the stories of the ninety-nine people from Ardoyne, mostly Catholics, who were killed during the Troubles.<sup>211</sup> In the Catholic nationalist community, these truth-telling efforts are not primarily aimed at external stakeholders but are instead aimed at preserving community truths on community terms.<sup>212</sup>

However, these memory wars and the lack of a comprehensive narrative of the Troubles have not impeded meaningful progress on other dimensions of the peacebuilding project that have improved the security and socioeconomic conditions underlying Catholic grievances. Indeed, the notable progress in policing and in addressing economic inequality has occurred largely in the absence of a broader collective processing of the conflict on both sides. This demonstrates that truth-telling processes should be shaped by the objectives they seek to achieve, which can sometimes be narrow in scope and small in scale.

### **A Transformative Reform Agenda**

Repairing socioeconomic wounds. Northern Ireland's targeted focus on the social and economic drivers of division are highly relevant for the U.S. context. The Belfast Agreement articulated a transformation of economic and social relations that were necessary to address the roots of the conflict and bring peace to Northern Ireland, including provisions for economic development, measures to address social cohesion in a divided society, and actions to address economic inequality between the two communities.<sup>213</sup> In this way, the agreement not only addressed grievances that were rooted in violations of human rights but also those emerging from socioeconomic harms.

This agenda centered on one major principle: equality of opportunity. Equality was a more advanced articulation of a series of policy measures that emerged during the 1970s and 1980s to address the socioeconomic conditions underlying the Troubles, including policies addressing antidiscrimination and fair treatment in public and private employment. <sup>214</sup> In going beyond mere antidiscrimination, the equality principle demonstrated the inadequacies of policies that narrowly focused on preventing negative discriminatory practices rather than working positively to promote equality across the segments of society in Northern Ireland.<sup>215</sup>

Three main mechanisms helped to facilitate the implementation of the equality principle. First, the Northern Ireland Act of 1998, which implemented the Belfast Agreement, placed a statutory duty on all public institutions to promote equality of opportunity between all people regardless of "religious belief, political opinion, racial group, age, marital status, or sexual orientation."216 Second, the legislation also required all public authorities to create equality plans in consultation with members of civil society. Public authorities were required to monitor the impacts of their plans and release these results to the public.<sup>217</sup> Finally, the Equality Commission, a new institution created by the Belfast Agreement that subsumed the mandates of preexisting bodies focused on antidiscrimination, was charged with the review and oversight of the equality plans and with investigating complaints.<sup>218</sup>

Mainstreaming antidiscrimination and equality into the governance of Northern Ireland has significantly contributed to improved economic equality between Catholic and Protestant communities. In 1971, Catholic men were more than twice as likely to be unemployed compared to their Protestant counterparts.<sup>219</sup> By 2012, unemployment had declined for both groups, and the differential between the two had been cut in half.<sup>220</sup> Catholics are also more proportionally represented in managerial and professional positions than they were prior to the Troubles.<sup>221</sup> However, there have been shortfalls in other areas of social policy, notably in decreasing segregation in education and housing, including public housing. Integrated education has been shown to promote positive inter-group relations, yet as in the United States, the education system in Northern Ireland remains significantly segregated due to public reliance on religious education.<sup>222</sup>

Nevertheless, Northern Ireland's success in advancing equality is undoubtedly rooted in the central role that bridging socioeconomic divides played in the Belfast Agreement. This success was not predicated on truth recovery or on a public reckoning around the causes of conflict. Northern Ireland already had extensive antidiscrimination measures, many created in response to the Troubles, and it was widely accepted by political leaders on both sides that socioeconomic inequality was a key driver of the conflict. Rather, it was the enormous political opportunity created by the peace process that changed the incentives around enacting a more transformative approach to reducing inequality.<sup>223</sup>

Partnering in policing. Given the direct involvement of the RUC in the conflict, policing reform was also an essential component of improving the state-society relationship in Northern Ireland.<sup>224</sup> The architects of the Belfast Agreement recognized this, but the sensitivity of police reform drove negotiators to address it indirectly through a post hoc policing commission. In kicking the can on this issue, negotiators likely helped to stabilize the fragile peace agreement, but they also ensured that policing reform would become the next focal point for contestation.<sup>225</sup>

The Independent Commission on Policing, better known as the Patten Commission after its chairman, conducted a comprehensive and highly consultative review of policing in Northern Ireland. It carried out public opinion surveys, focus groups, interviews, large public meetings, and gathered written input. 226 Participants described the commission's public meetings as similar to a truth commission environment, in which victims and perpetrators sat together and heard testimony on human rights abuses. However, like the Belfast Agreement itself, the commission carefully positioned itself not to be an arbiter of truth, a mechanism for investigating the past, or an instrument of assigning blame for abuses.<sup>227</sup> Instead, it used this range of input to design a forward-looking reform agenda grounded in human rights principles that would help to ensure the police never again engaged in activity that violated these rights.<sup>228</sup>

The Patten Report, as the commission's recommendations came to be known, directly addressed the need to forge new relationships between Catholic communities and the institutions most responsible for harm to those communities.<sup>229</sup> To this end, the Patten Report recommended both symbolic and substantive changes. The symbolic changes involved changing the name of the police from the RUC to the Police Service of Northern Ireland and replacing imagery such as flags and emblems that associated the police with either Great Britain or with Ireland with neutral imagery. More than other commission recommendations, these symbolic changes were fiercely contested by Protestant Unionists and members of the police alike. They struck at the heart of the debate around national identity, membership, and belonging, around which the conflict between unionists and nationalists had turned.<sup>230</sup>

The substantive changes proposed by the commission focused on fundamentally transforming the relationship between the police and the community. The commission proposed an approach to policing that would be collaborative in nature, based on a common vision of public safety, and devolved to local levels.<sup>231</sup> It also focused on oversight and accountability for poor policing practices, including its poor performance on human rights. The report addressed accountability in three ways: first, through a new policing board to include

elected and nonelected members to monitor police performance; second, through a Police Ombudsman to investigate complaints; and finally, through the creation of an Oversight Commissioner to supervise police implementation of the Patten Report's recommendations. The report also made recommendations to ensure that a new and transformed police service would be more representative of Catholics than in the past. In its recommendation to conduct "policing with the commu-

The substantive changes proposed by the commission focused on fundamentally transforming the relationship between the police and the community.

nity," the Patten Commission recognized that policing, and public safety more broadly, was not just a job for the police but involved partnerships with a variety of community partners and stakeholders. This reimagining of public safety, including but not exclusive to police, finds echoes in U.S. policing debates today.

The Patten recommendations have led to meaningful changes to policing practices in Northern Ireland and to the experience of everyday citizens in their interactions with the police. Public opinion surveys since the implementation of Patten's recommendations showed that overall public confidence in policing as of 2019 was at 81 percent, and 83 percent of adults in Northern Ireland were confident that police treat Catholics and Protestants the same, a notable improvement from the time of the conflict.<sup>232</sup> Accountability institutions like the ombudsman also had high public support and legitimacy, with overwhelming majorities believing their complaint would be handled fairly.<sup>233</sup> New recruitment procedures yielded significant improvements in the hiring of Catholic and women police officers.<sup>234</sup> And by 2006, the oversight commissioner reported that 129 of the Patten Report's 175 recommendations had been implemented.<sup>235</sup>

However, Northern Ireland also demonstrates that the "how" matters as much as the "what." Patten's recommendations almost never saw daylight, which serves to caution the United States. Following the release of its report, the commission did not take on the role of selling its recommendations to the public or to political parties who would have to turn them into legislation, many of whom instead quickly mobilized in opposition.<sup>236</sup> Some have argued that the Patten Report also failed to offer a justification for its recommendations in ways that could help explain their necessity, one that would inevitably have to be rooted in an examination of past police abuses against Northern Irish citizens.<sup>237</sup> Aogán Mulcahy writes,

The failure to examine the past—or even explain the differing interpretations of the same [past]—may, in large part, have been at the root of continued institutional resistance within government and the police, and of 'foot dragging' by unionists. With no justifications offered for the need for radical change, it is hardly surprising that many wondered why it was at all necessary.238

In the end, it took nearly a decade from the time the Patten Report was published to see its recommendations implemented in ways that yielded a meaningful impact—and even longer for them to be institutionalized.<sup>239</sup>

Peace and social transformation came to Northern Ireland without a national truth-seeking process. Truth telling—and the national attention and momentum that it builds and bestows upon the post-truth reform process—was arguably unnecessary in Northern Ireland. The Belfast Agreement was itself an organizing vehicle around which all parties could mobilize and derive energy for reform. The absence of truth telling came primarily at the expense of individual victims, many of whom will never receive accountability for harms suffered. However, the qualified successes of policing and equality reforms in Northern Ireland have helped to transform life for Catholic citizens, giving them a new stake in citizenship and in their country.

#### **Lessons for the United States**

#### Truth-telling processes should be calibrated toward advancing the goals of reform.

Northern Ireland's successes demonstrate that truth telling is not always necessary for some measure of reform to take hold. There are trade-offs to expending political capital over contesting the narrative of conflict instead of deploying it in pursuit of tangible policy change. However, there may be strategic ways that truth telling can be deployed to complicate the prevailing narrative in ways that give prominence to marginalized voices, such as the Bloody Sunday Inquiry, which helped to exonerate Catholic victims and hold British troops responsible for their deaths. In such an approach, individual victims may be best supported through reparations and restorative justice approaches, the latter of which is common in the Northern Ireland context.<sup>240</sup>

Police reform can succeed in enhancing the legitimacy of the police in the eyes of the communities they serve. The Patten Report demonstrates the ways in which human rights, accountability, and community partnership can be the foundation of a new approach to policing, helping to improve community perceptions of police performance and legitimacy. In particular, the commission's approach to accountability suggests that multiple nodes of oversight may be necessary to improve perceptions of the police, both internal and external to the institution.

Addressing structural inequality may be the most critical way to reduce inter-group hostility and must go beyond antidiscrimination measures. Northern Ireland long pursued the policy goal of improving fairness in employment and reducing discrimination for racial and religious minorities. But these measures failed to achieve results, and the grievances continued to fester. In this way, the United States parallels Northern Ireland in passing civil rights legislation that has not been wholly successful in ameliorating institutional discrimination and segregation. An affirmative commitment to equality—in legislation, institutional architecture, and programming—helped to achieve a transformation of social relations that meant socioeconomic status no longer always lined up with religious and cultural identity, a critical change for highly polarized communities.

## Adopting, Adapting, and Innovating Truth, **Redress, and Reform in the United States**

This current period of introspection in the United States provides a new opportunity for the country to renew its experiment of a democracy grounded in racial equality. And though the United States faces its own unique circumstances, the experiences of Brazil, South Africa, and Northern Ireland provide important insights that TRR practitioners in the United States should consider as they seek to maximize this moment. As in the case of Brazil, the United States faces its own challenge of national amnesia about the scope and scale of racial injustices perpetuated after the abolition of slavery. TRR efforts will have to overcome this culture of forgetting; for this reason, the United States should pursue truth-telling efforts to help recalibrate a national narrative to include acknowledgment of significant harms.

However, given the contested nature of truth in the United States, national truth-telling efforts around past harms should be scoped narrowly and calibrated toward achieving specific goals. A national truth commission is unlikely to have either the political capital or ability to engage in a broad, exhaustive historical inquiry of the roots of racial injustice—nor does it need to. Instead, a national truth commission might be most effective in examining discrete events of state-sanctioned violence, such as Northern Ireland did in the case of the Bloody

Sunday Inquiry, and also in investigating patterns of enduring harm by the government in specific sectors such as criminal justice, housing, healthcare, and infrastructure. This narrower scope is manageable and allows subnational TRR to lead in-depth, truth-seeking efforts that can focus on localized histories, policies, and impacts of harm.

Putting subnational efforts in the lead of truth seeking offers several advantages. First, it capitalizes on the existing momentum of local TRR initiatives in the United States. Second, it allows for more in-depth analysis and nuance of dynamics in different regions and among different demographic groups, as A national truth commission might be most effective in examining discrete events of state-sanctioned violence and also in investigating patterns of enduring harm by the government in specific sectors such as criminal justice, housing, healthcare, and infrastructure.

evidenced in Brazil's subnational work. It further allows for greater levels of public participation and is likely to reveal locally legitimate remedies from the perspective of harmed communities. However, as also learned from Brazil, local truth commissions can be best empowered through the vessel of a national initiative, which can synthesize and amplify their rich findings and recommendations and broadly socialize them under the auspices of a national institution. To succeed, U.S. TRR activists will need donor support for greater horizontal partnerships and information sharing across local TRR initiatives, as well as for planning how local efforts can inform and connect to a national commission should current legislative proposals move forward.

A more targeted national truth-seeking effort should leverage truth in service of reform. Like Northern Ireland's Patten Commission, which had truth-commission-like elements, U.S. TRR programs should seek to identify where the relationships between state and citizens have broken down and then recommend legal, procedural, and institutional remedies. The Patten Commission also teaches that commissions specifically devoted to sensitive institutional reform can reshape entire institutions if they are independent, staffed with experts rather than politicians, and empowered to approach issues through a human rights lens.

Moreover, for issues such as the equality agenda in Northern Ireland, where the causes of socioeconomic harms were well-understood and well-documented, truth-telling proved to be an unnecessary element to achieve the desired reform. Meanwhile, South Africa's truth commission fell short in making parallel gains, revealing the importance of having clear protocols to facilitate the investigation of structural harms and violations of socioeconomic rights in the context of a truth commission. A successful U.S. approach to addressing socioeconomic harms through TRR processes could break new ground in the transitional justice field; so far, an iconic or breakthrough tool for addressing socioeconomic harms has not emerged. This presents a unique opportunity for the United States to create new approaches that can be used by other countries facing similar dilemmas.<sup>241</sup> Northern Ireland's explicit focus on repairing socioeconomic harms through an affirmative equality agenda may be an example for the United States to build on.

The case studies also reveal the value of considering hybrid TRR institutions that combine truth telling with other TRR goals. For example, Brazil's Amnesty Commission used its public reparations processes—which were conducted subnationally, though funded by the central government—to provide a platform both for individual testimony and for adjudication of a remedy. This allowed for individual harms to be acknowledged and addressed, serving both a truth-telling and reparative purpose. Similarly, a federally funded, locally implemented reparations program in a U.S. TRR process could preserve the space at the national level for a truth commission to focus on structural and institutional harms—and the related reforms necessary to address them—while still addressing harms against individuals and their descendants through reparations.

This paper did not examine the many symbolic reparations initiatives that exist across all three of the cases as well, but these also play an important role in providing acknowledgement to victims and helping to reshape public memory of past harms. The United States is certainly in need of symbolic initiatives, like memorialization, that can ensure past harms are not forgotten or repeated in the future. By becoming sites of education, tourism, and public holiday celebrations, museums and memorials help to incorporate acknowledgement of past harms into society's collective memory. However, they are not enough to address the enduring socioeconomic and structural grievances that continually reignite racial division and violence.

The United States likely faces an uphill battle in translating diverse, uncoordinated subnational efforts into a comprehensive TRR program. Political transitions, such as the ones in the case studies, create the unique opportunity and space for transitional justice initiatives that grip the nation. In South Africa, the TRC was afforded a level of attention that would likely not be given a similar commission in a time of peace. In Northern Ireland, despite the piecemeal nature of its initiatives, the Belfast Agreement united these efforts under a larger, common purpose.

In the United States, the current racial awakening unleashed by George Floyd's murder is likely to be the most significant galvanizing moment of public support and political opportunity for TRR in the United States in a generation. Yet, that window may already be closing. Whether the United States can seize this energy and channel it toward the design and implementation of TRR initiatives at a national level may depend on the successes of local TRR efforts. With the right focus, adequate networks, and active collaboration, these efforts can be an important remedy for harmed individuals and communities in the United States and potentially provide the momentum necessary for action at the national level. To gain this momentum, they will have to iterate on the lessons offered here and elsewhere and innovate new models for truth, repair, and redress fit for this unique moment.

## **About the Authors**

**Ashley Quarcoo** is a nonresident scholar with the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace's Democracy, Conflict and Governance Program. She is also the senior director for democracy programs and pillars with the Partnership for American Democracy.

**Medina Husaković** is a former research assistant at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace's Democracy, Conflict and Governance Program. She holds a bachelor's degree in Sociology from Stanford University and previously worked as a border violence monitor in Bosnia and Herzegovina.

## **Notes**

- Daniel Posthumus and Kelebogile Zvobgo, "Democratizing Truth: An Analysis of Truth Commissions in the United States," *International Journal of Transitional Justice* (2021): https://doi.org/10.1093/ijtj/ijab029; and author's calculation based on a wide survey of news, including Tammie Gitt, "Carlisle Borough Council Unanimously Approves Truth and Reconciliation Commission," *Sentinel*, March 12, 2021, https://cumberlink.com/news/local/communities/carlisle/carlisle-borough-council-unanimously-approves-truth-and-reconciliation-commission/article\_b848f347-c937-59ef-9f8d-c7b0c725912c.html; Tom Jackman, "Prosecutors in Three Cities Launch Commissions for Victims of Unjust Policing and Prosecution," *Washington Post*, July 1, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/crime-law/2020/07/01/prosecutors-philadelphia-boston-sf-launch-truth-justice-reconciliation-commissions-justice-system-victims/; and Emily Delgado, "Iowa City City Council Allocate \$200,000 to Truth and Reconciliation Commission," *Daily Iowan*, September 8, 2021, https://dailyiowan.com/2021/09/08/iowa-city-city-council-allocate-200000-to-truth-and-reconciliation-commission.
- These include Kansas, Kentucky, Massachusetts, New Mexico, North Carolina, Vermont, and Wisconsin. Author's calculation based on a wide survey of news, including Ryland Barton, "Ky. Commission Studying Racial Disparities Meets for First Time," WFPL, July 20, 2021, https://wfpl.org/ky-commission-studying-racial-disparities-meets-for-first-time; Chris Lisinski, "Massachusetts Racial Equity Panel Uses First Hearing to Build To-Do List," Mass Live, June 15, 2021, https://www.masslive.com/politics/2021/06/massachusetts-racial-equity-panel-uses-first-hearing-to-build-to-do-list.html; Melanie Conklin, "Vos' Move on Racial Justice—Task Force Appointed," Wisconsin Examiner, October 21, 2020, https://wisconsinexaminer.com/brief/vos-move-on-racial-justice-task-force-appointed; "Kansas Governor Creates Commission on Racial Justice Issues," Associated Press, June 24, 2020, https://apnews.com/article/92383c20d20ac654dd0eb55c7d257373; Gary D. Robertson, "NC Racial Justice Task Force Makes Dozens of Recommendations," Associated Press, December 14, 2020, https://apnews.com/article/north-carolina-courts-2df36190affe4d0229bbad0e5c27b5fb; "Governor Announces Council for Racial Justice," State of New Mexico, July 31, 2020, https://www.newmexico.gov/2020/07/31/governor-announces-council-for-racial-justice; and "Racial Equity Task Force," Vermont Official State Website, https://governor.vermont.gov/content/racial-equity-task-force.
- Amherst Town Council, "A Resolution Affirming the Town of Amherst's Commitment to End Structural Racism and Achieve Racial Equity for Black Residents," December 2020, https://www.amherstma.gov/DocumentCenter/View/53900/6b-Structural-Racism-Draft-Resolution-12-2-2020---Final; Reg Chapman,

- "Start Repairing The Wrong': St. Paul Passes Resolution to Create Slavery Reparations Commission," CBS Minnesota, January 13, 2021, https://minnesota.cbslocal.com/2021/01/13/start-repairing-thewrong-st-paul-passes-resolution-to-create-slavery-reparations-commission; City of Saint Paul, "Resolution 21-27: Committing to the Racial Healing Through the Exploration of Reparations for American Descendants of Chattel Slavery Living in Saint Paul," adopted January 13, 2021, https://www.stpaul.gov/ sites/default/files/2021-03/Reparations%20%20and%20Racial%20Healing%20Resolution%201-13-21.pdf; Athens-Clarke County Commission, "Linnentown Resolution," January 19, 2021, https:// www.aadmovement.org/linnentown-resolution; and Stephanie Allen, "'This Is the Beginning': Athens-Clarke Commission Unanimously Passes Linnentown Resolution," Athens Banner-Herald, February 16, 2021, https://www.onlineathens.com/story/news/politics/government/2021/02/16/ athens-clarke-commission-unanimously-passes-linnentown-resolution/6775158002.
- Rachel Treisman, "In Likely First, Chicago Suburb of Evanston Approves Reparations for Black Residents," NPR, March 23, 2021, https://www.npr.org/2021/03/23/980277688/in-likely-first-chicago-suburb-ofevanston-approves-reparations-for-black-reside. For more information from the city of Evanston, see City of Evanston, "Evanston Local Reparations," accessed October 8, 2021, https://www.cityofevanston.org/ government/city-council/reparations.
- Urging the Establishment of a United States Commission on Truth, Racial Healing, and Transformation, H.R. Res. 19, 117th Congress, first session, introduced February 25, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/ bill/117th-congress/house-concurrent-resolution/19/text.
- Commission to Study and Develop Reparation Proposals for African Americans Act, H.R. 40, 117th Congress, first session, introduced January 4, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/ house-bill/40.
- Truth and Healing Commission on Indian Boarding School Policy Act, H.R. 8420, 116th Congress, second session, introduced September 9, 2020, https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/8420/text.
- Eric K. Yamamoto and Liann Ebesugawa, "Report on Redress: The Japanese American Internment," in The Handbook of Reparations, ed. Pablo de Greiff (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006), 269-274.
- Adeel Hassan and Jack Healy, "America Has Tried Reparations Before, Here Is How It Went," New York Times, June 19, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/19/us/reparations-slavery.html.
- Tricia Olsen, Leigh Payne, and Andrew Reiter, "Transitional Justice in the World, 1970–2007: Insights From a New Dataset," Journal of Peace Research 47 (2010), 803-809, https://www.jstor.org/stable/20798965.
- Examples include Canada, which held a national Truth and Reconciliation Commission; Australia; Northern Ireland; and Spain. See Courtney Jung, "Canada and the Legacy of the Indian Residential Schools: Transitional Justice for Indigenous Peoples in a Non-Transitional Society," in *Identities in Transition:* Challenges for Transitional Justice in Divided Societies, ed. Paige Arthur (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2011), 217-250; Rosemary Nagy, "The Scope and Bounds of Transitional Justice and the Canadian Truth and Reconciliation Commission," International Journal of Transitional Justice 7 (2013), 52-73, https:// doi.org/10.1093/ijtj/ijs034; Nicola Henry, "From Reconciliation to Transitional Justice: The Contours of Redress Politics in Established Democracies," International Journal of Transitional Justice 9 (2015), 199-218, https://doi.org/10.1093/ijtj/ijv001; Amaia Alvarez Berastegi, "Transitional Justice in Settled Democracies: Northern Ireland and the Basque Country in Comparative Perspective," Critical Studies on Terrorism 10 (2017), 542-561, https://doi.org/10.1080/17539153.2017.1336290; Harry Hobbs, "Locating the Logic of Transitional Justice in Liberal Democracies: Native Title in Australia," UNSW Law Journal 39 (2016), 512–522, https://ssrn.com/abstract=2815188; Colm Campbell and Fionnuala Ní Aoláin, "The Paradox of Transition in Conflicted Democracies," Human Rights Quarterly 27 (2005): https://www.jstor.org/ stable/20069783.
- UN Security Council, "The Rule of Law and Transitional Justice in Conflict and Post-conflict Societies: Report of the Secretary-General," S/2004/616, August 23, 2004, https://refworld.org/docid/45069c434. html; Anja Mihr, "An Introduction to Transitional Justice," in An Introduction to Transitional Justice, ed. Olivera Simić (New York: Routledge, 2020), 1-28.
- Ruti Teitel, "Transitional Justice Genealogy," Harvard Human Rights Journal 16 (2003): https://www. qub.ac.uk/Research/GRI/mitchell-institute/FileStore/Filetoupload,757186,en.pdf; Paige Arthur, "How "Transitions' Reshaped Human Rights: A Conceptual History of Transitional Justice," Human Rights

- Quarterly 31 (2009): https://www.jstor.org/stable/20486755; and Anja Mihr, "An Introduction to Transitional Justice," in An Introduction to Transitional Justice, 7-9.
- Cath Collins, Post-Transitional Justice: Human Rights Trials in Chile and El Salvador (University Park, PA: Pennsylvania State University Press, 2010), 72-73.
- 15 Paige Arthur, "How 'Transitions' Reshaped Human Rights: A Conceptual History of Transitional Justice"; Ruti Teitel, "Transitional Justice Genealogy"; Ruti Teitel, Transitional Justice (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000); Oskar N.T. Thoms, James Ron, and Roland Paris, "The Effects of Transitional Justice Mechanisms: A Summary of Empirical Research Findings and Implications for Analysts and Practitioners," Centre for International Policy Studies, working paper, April 2008, 7, http://aix1.uottawa.ca/~rparis/ CIPS\_Transitional\_Justice\_April2008.pdf; and Juan E. Mendez, "Accountability for Past Abuses," Human Rights Quarterly 19 (1997): https://www.jstor.org/stable/762577.
- Ruti Teitel, Transitional Justice; Paige Arthur, "How 'Transitions' Reshaped Human Rights: A Conceptual History of Transitional Justice"; Patricia Lundy and Mark McGovern, "Whose Justice? Rethinking Transitional Justice From the Bottom Up," Journal of Law and Society 35 (2008): https://www.jstor.org/ stable/20109794; and Pablo de Greiff, "Theorizing Transitional Justice," Nomos 51 (2012): https://www .jstor.org/stable/24220123.
- 17 Anja Mihr, "An Introduction to Transitional Justice," in *An Introduction to Transitional Justice*, 1–2.
- Cheryl Lawther, "Transitional Justice and Truth Commissions," in Research Handbook on Transitional Justice, ed. Cynthia Lawther, Luke Moffett, and Dov Jacobs (Northampton, MA: Edward Elgar Publishing, 2017), 342.
- Tricia Olsen, Leigh Payne, and Andrew Reiter, Transitional Justice in Balance: Comparing Processes, Weighing Efficacy (Washington, DC: United States Institute of Peace Press, 2010); and Anja Mihr, "An Introduction to Transitional Justice," in An Introduction to Transitional Justice, 2–3.
- 20 Tricia Olsen, Leigh Payne, and Andrew Reiter, Transitional Justice in Balance: Comparing Processes, Weighing Efficacy.
- Juan E. Mendez, "Accountability for Past Abuses"; and Rachel Kerr, "International Criminal Justice," in An Introduction to Transitional Justice, ed. Olivera Simić (New York: Routledge, 2020), 49-72.
- 22 Cath Collins, Post-Transitional Justice: Human Rights Trials in Chile and El Salvador, pg. 14–16.
- Agata Fijalkowski, "Amnesty," in An Introduction to Transitional Justice, ed. Olivera Simić (New York: Routledge, 2020), 123-148; Tom Hadden, "Transitional Justice and Amnesties," in Research Handbook on Transitional Justice, ed. Cynthia Lawther, Luke Moffett, and Dov Jacobs (Northampton, MA: Edward Elgar Publishing, 2017), 358-376; Kieran McEvoy and Louise Mallinder, "Amnesties in Transition: Punishment, Restoration, and the Government of Mercy," Journal of Law and Society 39 (2012): 355-380, https://www .jstor.org/stable/23257142.
- 24 Geoff Dancey, Kim Hunjoon, and Eric Wiebelhaus-Brahm, "The Turn to Truth: Trends in Truth Commission Experimentation," Journal of Human Rights 9 (2010): 3-7, https://doi.org/10.1080/ 14754830903530326; Patricia Hayner, Unspeakable Truths: Confronting State Terror and Atrocity (New York: Routledge, 2011), 11, 20–24; Ruti Teitel, "Transitional Justice Genealogy," 81–82; Eduardo González and Howard Varney, Truth Seeking: Elements of Creating an Effective Truth Commission (Brasilia: Amnesty Commission of the Ministry of Justice of Brazil, 2013), 23-24, https://www.ictj.org/sites/default/files/ICTJ-Book-Truth-Seeking-2013-English.pdf.
- Elin Skaar, Camila Gianella Malca, and Trine Eide, After Violence: Transitional Justice, Peace and Democracy (New York: Routledge, 2015), 9; and Lia Kent, "Transitional Justice and Peacebuilding," in An Introduction to Transitional Justice, ed. Olivera Simić (New York: Routledge, 2020), 222-223.
- 26 Louis Bickford, "Unofficial Truth Projects," Human Rights Quarterly 29 (2007): 1010–1012, https://doi.org/10.1353/hrq.2007.0036.
- Catherine Harwood, "Contributions of International Commissions of Inquiry to Transitional Justice," in Research Handbook on Transitional Justice, ed. Cynthia Lawther, Luke Moffett, and Doy Jacobs (Northampton, MA: Edward Elgar Publishing, 2017), 401–423; Louis Bickford, Patricia Karam, Hassan Mneimneh, and Patrick Pierce, Documenting Truth (International Center for Transitional Justice,

- 2009); Francisco Ferrándiz, "Exhuming the Defeated: Civil War Mass Graves in 21st-Century Spain," American Ethnologist 40 (2013): https://www.jstor.org/stable/23357955; and Jonah S. Rubin, "Transitional Justice Against the State: Lessons from Spanish Civil Society-Led Forensic Exhumations," International Journal of Transitional Justice 8 (2014): https://doi.org/10.1093/ijtj/ijt033.
- Jemima García-Godos, "Reparations," in An Introduction to Transitional Justice, ed. Olivera Simić (New York: Routledge, 2020), 194–198.
- Elizabeth Lira, "The Reparations Policy for Human Rights Violations in Chile," in The Handbook of Reparations, ed. Pablo de Greiff (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006), 55-101.
- Jemima García-Godos, "Reparations," in An Introduction to Transitional Justice, 196; Luke Moffett, "Transitional Justice and Reparations: Remedying the Past?" in Research Handbook on Transitional Justice, ed. Cheryl Lawther, Luke Moffett, and Dov Jacobs (Northampton, MA: Edward Elgar Publishing, 2017),
- 31 Craig Blatz, Karina Schumann, and Michael Ross, "Government Apologies for Historical Injustices," Political Psychology 30 (2009): https://web.stanford.edu/~omidf/KarinaSchumann/KarinaSchumann\_Home/ Publications\_files/Blatz.Schumann.Ross.PoliticalPsychology.2009.pdf, 219-241.
- 32 Brandon Hamber, Liz Ševčenko, and Ereshnee Naidu, "Utopian Dreams or Practical Possibilities? The Challenges of Evaluating the Impact of Memorialization in Societies in Transition," International Journal of Transitional Justice 4 (2010): https://doi.org/10.1093/ijtj/ijq018; Susanne Buckley-Zistel and Annika Bjorkdahl, "Memorials and Transitional Justice," in An Introduction to Transitional Justice, ed. Oliivera Simić (New York: Routledge, 2020), 269–290; Sebastian Brett, Louis Bickford, Liz Ševčenko, and Marcela Rios, Memorialization and Democracy: State Policy and Civic Action, International Center for Transitional Justice, report, June 2007, https://www.ictj.org/sites/default/files/ICTJ-Global-Memorialization-Democracy-2007-English\_0.pdf; and Judy Barsalou and Victoria Baxter, "The Urge to Remember: The Role of Memorials in Social Reconstruction and Transitional Justice," United States Institute of Peace, Stabilization and Reconstruction Series No. 5 Working Paper, January 2007, https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/resources/ srs5.pdf.
- Brianne McGonigle Leyh and Julie Fraser, "Transformative Reparations: Changing the Game or More of the Same?" Cambridge International Law Journal 8 (2019): 39-59, https://doi.org/10.4337/cilj.2019.01.02; and Sharanya Sai Mohan, "The Battle After the War: Gender Discrimination in Property Rights and Post-Conflict Property Restitution," Yale Journal of International Law 36 (2011): https://digitalcommons.law.yale .edu/yjil/vol36/iss2/6.
- "Institutional Reform," International Center for Transitional Justice, accessed September 9th, 2021, https:// www.ictj.org/our-work/transitional-justice-issues/institutional-reform; Naomi Roht-Arriaza, "Measures of Non-Repetition in Transitional Justice: The Missing Link?" UC Hastings, Research Paper No. 160, March 2016, https://ssrn.com/abstract=2746226.
- 35 Laura Davis, "Transitional Justice and Security Sector Reform," Initiative for Peacebuilding, 2009, 11–13, https://www.ictj.org/sites/default/files/ICTJ-Global-Security-Reform-2009-English.pdf.
- Muna B. Ndulo and Roger Duthie, "The Role of Judicial Reform in Development and Transitional Justice," in Transitional Justice and Development, ed. Pablo de Greiff and Roger Duthie (New York: Social Science Research Council, 2009), 250-281; Amanda Cats-Baril, "Moving Beyond Transitions to Transformation: Interactions between Transitional Justice and Constitution-Building," International IDEA Policy Paper No. 22, 2019, https://www.idea.int/sites/default/files/publications/moving-beyond-transitions-totransformation.pdf; and Palmina Tanzarella, "To Succeed, Constitutional Reforms Must Be Woven Into the Legal Fabric," International Center for Transitional Justice, December 4, 2017, https://www.ictj.org/news/ constitutional-reforms-social-legal-fabric.
- Clara Ramírez-Barat and Roger Duthie, eds., Education and Transitional Justice (New York: Social Science Research Council, 2016), https://www.ictj.org/sites/default/files/ICTJ-UNICEF-Report-EducationTJ-2015 .pdf.
- Lisa Magarrell and Blaz Gutierrez, "Lessons in Truth-Seeking: International Experiences Informing United States Initiatives," International Center for Transitional Justice and Beloved Community Center, Conference Report Series, July 2006, https://www.ictj.org/sites/default/files/ICTJ-USA-Truth-Initiatives-2006-English

- .pdf; and James Edward Beitler III, "'Inescapable Networks of Mutuality': The Development of Transitional Justice in the United States," in Remaking Transitional Justice in the United States, ed. James Edward Beitler III (New York, NY: Springer, 2013), 127-148.
- Greensboro Truth and Reconciliation Commission, Greensboro Truth and Reconciliation Commission Report (Greensboro, NC: Greensboro Truth and Reconciliation Commission, 2006), https://hmcwordpress .humanities.mcmaster.ca/Truthcommissions/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/UnitedStates.Greensboro.TRC\_ .Report-FULL.pdf; and Maine Wabanaki-State Child Welfare Truth and Reconciliation Commission, Report of the Maine Wabanaki-State Child Welfare Truth and Reconciliation Commission (Hermon, ME: Maine Wabanaki-State Child Welfare Truth and Reconciliation Commission, 2015), https://www .mainewabanakireach.org/maine\_wabanaki\_state\_child\_welfare\_truth\_and\_reconciliation\_commission.
- Daniel Posthumus and Kelebogile Zvobgo, "Democratizing Truth: An Analysis of Truth Commissions in the United States."
- 41 Kerner Commission, Report of the National Advisory Commission on Civil Disorders (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1968); Julian E. Zelizer, "Introduction to the 2016 Edition," in The Kerner Report: The National Advisory Commission on Civil Disorders, ed. Sean Wilenz (Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 2016), xiii-xxxvi; Rick Loessberg and John Koskinen, "Measuring the Distance: The Legacy of the Kerner Report," RSF: The Russell Sage Foundation Journal of the Social Sciences 4 (2018): https://www .jstor.org/stable/10.7758/rsf.2018.4.6.05.
- 42 Larry Buchanan, Quoctrung Bui, and Jugal K. Patel, "Black Lives Matter May Be the Largest Movement in U.S. History," New York Times, July 3, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/07/03/us/ george-floyd-protests-crowd-size.html.
- 43 Rashawn Ray, "One Year After George Floyd's Murder, What Is the Status of Police Reform in the United States?" Brookings Institute, May 25, 2021, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/how-we-rise/2021/05/25/oneyear-after-george-floyds-murder-what-is-the-status-of-police-reform-in-the-united-states/; Ram Subramanian and Leily Arzy, "State Policing Reforms Since George Floyd's Murder," Brennan Center For Justice, May 21, 2021, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/state-policing-reforms-george-floydsmurder; Daniella Silva, "Amid a Racial Reckoning, Teachers Are Reconsidering How History Is Taught," NBC News, August 8, 2020, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/amid-racial-reckoning-teachersare-reconsidering-how-history-taught-n1235806; Politico Magazine, "What George Floyd Changed," Politico, May 23, 2021, https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2021/05/23/what-george-floydchanged-490199; Linda Poon, "The Racial Injustice of American Highways," Bloomberg CityLab, June 3, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-06-03/what-highways-mean-to-the-george-floydprotesters; Ken Sweet and Alexandra Olson, "JPMorgan Puts \$30B Toward Fixing Banking's 'Systemic Racism," AP News, October 8, 2020, https://apnews.com/article/race-and-ethnicity-small-businesscharlotte-jamie-dimon-racial-injustice-3cf34a097380b3b0813a52994fbce648; Nicholas Turner, "What Has Changed Since George Floyd's Death?" Vera Institute of Justice Think Justice blog, May 24, 2021, https://www.vera.org/blog/what-has-changed-since-george-floyds-death; and Jerusalem Demsas, "A Fight Over Housing Segregation Is Dividing One of America's Most Liberal States," Vox, March 29, 2021, https://www.vox.com/22335749/housing-prices-connecticut-segregation-zoning-reform-democrats-aduparking-minimum.
- "2. Southern Society: Slavery, King Cotton, and Antebellum America's 'Peculiar' Region," 50:14, YouTube video, posted by YaleCourses, November 21, 2008, accessed August 24, 2021, https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=PunB5vPj2sE&list=PL5DD220D6A1282057&index=2.
- 45 Robert Cook, "The Quarrel Forgotten? Toward a Clearer Understanding of Sectional Reconciliation," Journal of the Civil War Era 6 (2016): 413, https://doi.org/10.1353/cwe.2016.0052; Jill Lepore, These Truths: A History of the United States (New York: W.W. Norton & Company, Inc., 2018), 293; and David Blight, "The Civil War Isn't Over," The Atlantic, April 8, 2015, https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/ archive/2015/04/the-civil-war-isnt-over/389847; and Henry Louis Gates Jr., Stony the Road: Reconstruction, White Supremacy, and the Rise of Jim Crow (New York: Penguin Press, 2019), 16.
- David Blight, Race and Reunion: The Civil War in American Memory (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2001), 44-47; and W.E.B. Du Bois, Black Reconstruction in America 1860-1880 (New York: The Free Press, 1935), 252-254.

- Eric Foner, The Second Founding: How the Civil War and Reconstruction Remade the Constitution (New York: W.W. Norton & Company, Inc., 2019); and David Blight, "The Civil War Isn't Over."
- Robert Mickey, Paths Out of Dixie: The Democratization of Authoritarian Enclaves in America's Deep South, 1944–1972 (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2015), 37–38.
- Henry Louis Gates Jr., Stony the Road: Reconstruction, White Supremacy, and the Rise of Jim Crow, 36.
- W.E.B. Du Bois, Black Reconstruction in America 1860-1880, 690-691; Henry Louis Gates Jr., Stony the Road: Reconstruction, White Supremacy, and the Rise of Jim Crow, 33–34.
- David Blight, Race and Reunion: The Civil War in American Memory, 50.
- W.E.B. Du Bois, Black Reconstruction in America 1860–1880, 691–692; Henry Louis Gates Jr., Stony the Road: Reconstruction, White Supremacy, and the Rise of Jim Crow, 6.
- David Blight, Race and Reunion: The Civil War in American Memory, 137-138; Henry Louis Gates Jr., Stony the Road: Reconstruction, White Supremacy, and the Rise of Jim Crow, 5-6; Robert Mickey, Paths Out of Dixie: The Democratization of Authoritarian Enclaves in America's Deep South, 1944–1972, 39.
- David Blight, Race and Reunion: The Civil War in American Memory, 50-51, 258-261; Robert Cook, "The Quarrel Forgotten? Toward a Clearer Understanding of Sectional Reconciliation"; Ty Seidule, Robert Lee and Me: A Southerner's Reckoning with the Myth of the Lost Cause (New York: St. Martin's Press, 2021).
- David Blight, Race and Reunion: The Civil War in American Memory, 3.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Robert Mickey, Paths Out of Dixie: The Democratization of Authoritarian Enclaves in America's Deep South, 1944-1972, 33-55.
- 58 Ibid., 38-39.
- As one example of these restrictive rules, grandfather clauses granted voting eligibility based on whether one's father or grandfather could vote before the Reconstruction Act of 1867. Khalilah Brown-Dean, *Identity* Politics in the United States (Medford, MA: Polity Press, 2019), 79; Edward Gibson, Boundary Control: Subnational Authoritarianism in Federal Democracies (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013), 59–60.
- Robert Mickey, Paths Out of Dixie: The Democratization of Authoritarian Enclaves in America's Deep South, 1944-1972, 43.
- 61 Ibid., 42.
- 1898 Wilmington Race Riot Commission, 1898 Wilmington Race Riot Report, https://digital.ncdcr.gov/digital/ collection/p249901coll22/id/5842, 1-2.
- Justin A. Nystrom, "Battle of Liberty Place," 64 Parishes, January 3, 2011, https://64parishes.org/entry/thebattle-of-liberty-place; Robert Mickey, Paths Out of Dixie: The Democratization of Authoritarian Enclaves in America's Deep South, 1944–1972, 39.
- Robert Mickey, Paths Out of Dixie: The Democratization of Authoritarian Enclaves in America's Deep South, 1944-1972, 57.
- Equal Justice Initiative, Lynching in America: Confronting the Legacy of Racial Terror, accessed October 8, 2021, https://lynchinginamerica.eji.org/drupal/sites/default/files/2021-05/report.pdf.
- Ibid. 66
- 67 Ibid.
- Robert Mickey, Paths Out of Dixie: The Democratization of Authoritarian Enclaves in America's Deep South, 1944–1972, 51–52; Edward Gibson, Boundary Control: Subnational Authoritarianism in Federal Democracies; and Edward Gibson and Desmond King, "Federalism and Subnational Democratization in the United States: The South in the Nineteenth and Twentieth Centuries," in Illiberal Practices: Territorial Variance Within Large Federal Democracies, ed. Jacqueline Behrend and Laurence Whitehead (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2016), 23-48.

- Robert Mickey, Paths Out of Dixie: The Democratization of Authoritarian Enclaves in America's Deep South, 1944-1972, 180-184, 260; Jill Lepore, These Truths: A History of the United States, 584-585.
- Leon Litwack, "Fight the Power!" The Legacy of the Civil Rights Movement," Journal of Southern History 75 (2009): https://www.jstor.org/stable/27650400.
- Washington Post, "Fatal Force: Police Shootings Database, 2015–2021," updated September 2021, https:// www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/investigations/police-shootings-database; Angela Hanks, Danyelle Solomon, and Christian E. Weller, "Systemic Inequality: How America's Structural Racism Helped Create the Black-White Wealth Gap," Center for American Progress, Racial Equity and Justice Report, February 2018, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/race/reports/2018/02/21/447051/systematic-inequality; and Don Bambino Geno Tai, Aditya Shah, Chyke Doubeni, Irene Gia, and Mark Wieland, "The Disproportionate Impact of COVID-19 on Racial and Ethnic Minorities in the United States," Clinical Infectious Diseases 72 (2021): https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciaa815.
- Paul Gready and Simon Robins, "Transitional Justice and Theories of Change: Towards Evaluation As Understanding," International Journal of Transitional Justice 14 (2020): 286-287, https://doi.org/10.1093/ ijtj/ijaa008; and Jennifer Tsai and Simon Robins, Strengthening Participation in Local-Level and National Transitional Justice Processes: A Guide for Practitioners (New York: International Coalition for Sites of Conscience, 2018), 7, https://www.sitesofconscience.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Strengthening-Participation-Toolkit-online.pdf.
- 74 Iasmin Goes, "Between Truth and Amnesia: State Terrorism, Human Rights Violations and Transitional Justice in Brazil," in European Review of Latin America and Caribbean Studies 94 (2013): 87, https://www .jstor.org/stable/23408423.
- Ibid.; and Juan Pablo Bohoslavsky and Marcelo Torelly, "Financial Complicity: The Brazilian Dictatorship Under the 'Macroscope," in Justice and Economic Violence in Transition, ed. Dustin Sharp (New York: Springer, 2014), 233-262.
- 76 Samantha Viz Quadrat, "The Skirmish of Memories and Political Violence in Dictatorial Brazil," in The Struggle for Memory in Latin America: Recent History and Political Violence, ed. Eugenia Allier-Montaño and Emilio Crenzel (New York: Palgrave MacMillan, 2015), 72.
- Riordan Roett, Brazil: Politics in a Patrimonial Society (New York: Praeger, 1999), 115; for a deeper look into the complicity of the legal system in the dictatorship, see Anthony Pereira, "Of Judges and General: Security Courts Under Authoritarian Regimes in Argentina, Brazil, and Chile," in Rule by Law: The Politics of Courts in Authoritarian Regimes, ed. Tom Ginsburg and Tamir Moustafa (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2008), 23-57.
- 78 Iasmin Goes, "Between Truth and Amnesia: State Terrorism, Human Rights Violations and Transitional Justice in Brazil."
- James Cavallaro and Fernando Delgado, "The Paradox of Accountability in Brazil," in After Oppression: Transitional Justice in Latin America and Eastern Europe, ed. Vesselin Popovski and Monica Serrano (New York: United Nations University Press, 2012), 88.
- Iasmin Goes, "Between Truth and Amnesia: State Terrorism, Human Rights Violations and Transitional Justice in Brazil"; Patrick Wilcken, "The Reckoning: Investigating Torture in Brazil," New Left Review 78 (2012): https://newleftreview.org/issues/ii78/articles/patrick-wilcken-the-reckoning; and Glenda Mezarobba, "Brazil: The Torturous Path to Truth and Justice," in Transitional Justice in Latin America: The Uneven Road from Impunity Towards Accountability, ed. Elin Skaar, Jemima Garcia-Godos, and Cath Collins (New York: Routledge, 2016), 103-125.
- This number comes from the final report of the National Truth Commission, as cited in Kai Ambos and Eneas Romero, "The Report of the Brazilian Truth Commission: Late Truth Without Justice?" Blog of the European Journal of International Law, January 19, 2015, https://www.ejiltalk.org/12892/#:~:text=The%20 Report%20of%20the%20Brazilian%20Truth%20Commission%3A%20Late%20Truth%20without%20 Justice%3F,-Written%20by%20Kai&text=The%20Report%20describes%20the%20human,listing%20 both%20perpetrators%20and%20victims.

- 82 These official numbers come from the Amnesty Commission, the Special Commission on Political Deaths and Disappearances, the National Truth Commission, and the Nunca Mais! report (via the endorsement of the National Truth Commission). These numbers are compiled in Marcelo Torelly, «Assessing a Late Truth Commission: Challenges and Achievements of the Brazilian National Truth Commission,» International Journal of Transitional Justice 12 (2018): https://doi.org/10.1093/ijtj/ijy002; and Kai Ambos and Eneas Romero, "The Report of the Brazilian Truth Commission: Late Truth Without Justice?"
- Brazilian National Truth Commission, Final Report volume 2 (Brasília, 2014); Marlon Alberto Weichert, "The Outcomes of the Brazilian Truth Commission," in The Brazilian Truth Commission: Local, National and Global Perspectives, ed. Nina Schneider (New York: Berghahn Books, 2019); and Glenda Mezarobba, "Brazil: The Torturous Path to Truth and Justice," in Transitional Justice in Latin America: The Uneven Road from Impunity Towards Accountability.
- Marcelo Torelly, "Assessing a Late Truth Commission: Challenges and Achievements of the Brazilian National Truth Commission," 5.
- Glenda Mezarobba, "Brazil: The Torturous Path to Truth and Justice," in Transitional Justice in Latin America: The Uneven Road from Impunity Towards Accountability.
- Frances Hagopian, "Democracy by Undemocratic Means'? Elites, Political Pacts, and Regime Transition in Brazil," Comparative Political Studies 23 (1990): 155, https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0010414090023002001.
- Marcelo Torelly, «Assessing a Late Truth Commission: Challenges and Achievements of the Brazilian National Truth Commission,» 4–5.
- Ibid., 2.
- Ibid., 5; and Glenda Mezarobba, "Brazil: The Torturous Path to Truth and Justice," in Transitional Justice in Latin America: The Uneven Road from Impunity Towards Accountability.
- Nina Schneider, "Breaking the 'Silence' of the Military Regime: New Politics of Memory in Brazil," Bulletin of Latin American Research 30 (2011): https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1470-9856.2010.00448.x; Rebecca Atencio, Memory's Turn: Reckoning with Dictatorship in Brazil (Madison, WI: University of Wisconsin Press, 2014); Iasmin Goes, "Between Truth and Amnesia: State Terrorism, Human Rights Violations and Transitional Justice in Brazil"; and Marcelo Torelly, «Assessing a Late Truth Commission: Challenges and Achievements of the Brazilian National Truth Commission,» 5.
- Louis Bickford, "Unofficial Truth Projects," 1006–1007; and Glenda Mezarobba, "Between Reparations, Half Truths and Impunity," SUR 13 (2010): https://sur.conectas.org/en/reparations-half-truths-impunity.
- Reporting based on the Nunca Mais! report verified 1,843 victims of torture and over 7,000 victims of persecution, including arrest, conviction, and/or execution. The original report could not be read or accessed by the authors. See Lawrence Weschler, A Miracle, A Universe: Settling Accounts with Torturers (New York: Pantheon Books, 1990), 52; James Cavallaro and Fernando Delgado, "The Paradox of Accountability in Brazil," in After Oppression: Transitional Justice in Latin America and Eastern Europe, 3; and "Brazilian Human Rights Evidence Preserved in the Nunca Mais Project," Center for Research Libraries, June 2011, https://www .crl.edu/impact/brazilian-human-rights-evidence-preserved-nunca-mais-project.
- Louis Bickford, "Unofficial Truth Projects," 1006.
- James Cavallaro and Fernando Delgado, "The Paradox of Accountability in Brazil," in After Oppression: Transitional Justice in Latin America and Eastern Europe.
- Ibid., 108; Scott Mainwaring, "The Transition to Democracy in Brazil," Journal of Interamerican Studies and World Affairs 28 (1986): 171-175, https://www.jstor.org/stable/165739; and Emmanuel Sampaio, "Politics of Memory of the Recent Past in Brazil: The Federal Government's Role in Constructing Collective Memory Between 2003 and 2016," (master's thesis, Global Campus, 2019), 37, available at https://repository.gchumanrights.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11825/1826/Frias\_Sampaio\_LATMA .pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y.
- Ignacio Cano and Patrícia Salvão Ferreira, «The Reparations Program in Brazil,» in The Handbook of Reparations, ed. Pablo de Greiff (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006), 102-153.

- 97 Ibid.; Marcelo Torelly and Paulo Abrão, "The Reparations Program as the Lynchpin of Transitional Justice in Brazil," in Transitional Justice: Handbook for Latin America ed. Félix Reátegui (New York: International Center for Transitional Justice, 2011), 443-485.
- These were compensatory measures that were included in the 1988 Constitution, which enshrined the amnesty. See Brazil's Transitional Constitutional Provisions Act 1988, Act 8, 164-165, https://www .constituteproject.org/constitution/Brazil\_2017.pdf?lang=en.
- Ignacio Cano and Patrícia Salvão Ferreira, «The Reparations Program in Brazil,» in The Handbook of Reparations, 125.
- 100 Glenda Mezarobba, "Between Reparations, Half Truths and Impunity"; and Marcelo Torelly and Paulo Abrão, "The Reparations Program as the Lynchpin of Transitional Justice in Brazil," in Transitional Justice: Handbook for Latin America.
- 101 Marcelo Torelly, «Assessing a Late Truth Commission: Challenges and Achievements of the Brazilian National Truth Commission,» 10.
- 102 Marcelo Torelly and Paulo Abrão, "The Reparations Program as the Lynchpin of Transitional Justice in Brazil," in Transitional Justice: Handbook for Latin America, 458-459; and Bruno Scalco Franke, Dario De Negreiros, and Paulo Abrão, eds., "Transitional Rights and the New Brazilian Transitional Agenda," in Strengthening Memory, Justice, and Human Rights in Brazil and the Southern Hemisphere (Brasília: Brazilian Ministry of Justice Amnesty Commission, 2015), 17-27, https://www.sitesofconscience.org/wp-content/ uploads/2018/03/StrengtheningMemoryEnglish-Low.pdf; and Nina Schneider, "What Makes a State Apology Authoritative? Lessons from Post-Authoritarian Brazil," in On the Uses and Abuses of Political Apologies, ed. Mihaela Mihai and Mathias Thaler (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2014), 154–169.
- 103 Gisele Iecker de Almeida, "The Discursive Construction of the Past: Initiatives Concerning the Legacy of Dictatorship in Brazil (1995-2016)" (PhD dissertation, Ghent University, 2019), 81-88.
- 104 Bruno Scalco Franke, Dario De Negreiros, and Paulo Abrão, eds., "Transitional Rights and the New Brazilian Transitional Agenda," in Strengthening Memory, Justice, and Human Rights in Brazil and the Southern Hemisphere; and Glenda Mezarobba, "Brazil: The Torturous Path to Truth and Justice," in Transitional Justice in Latin America: The Uneven Road from Impunity Towards Accountability.
- 105 Marcelo Torelly and Paulo Abrão, "The Reparations Program as the Lynchpin of Transitional Justice in Brazil," in Transitional Justice: Handbook for Latin America.
- 106 Cristiano Paixão and Jose Otavio Guimaraes, "Repression, Resistance and the Intergenerational Dialogue: Establishing a Truth Commission at the University of Brasilia," in The Brazilian Truth Commission: Local, National and Global Perspectives, ed. Nina Schneider (New York: Berghahn Books, 2019); Gisele Iecker de Almeida, "The Discursive Construction of the Past: Initiatives Concerning the Legacy of Dictatorship in Brazil (1995-2016)"; and Marcelo Torelly and Paulo Abrão, "The Reparations Program as the Lynchpin of Transitional Justice in Brazil," in Transitional Justice: Handbook for Latin America.
- 107 Inter-American Court of Human Rights, Gomes Lund v. Brazil, 2010, https://www.corteidh.or.cr/docs/casos/ articulos/seriec\_219\_ing.pdf.
- 108 Manuela Picq, "Building Truth in Brazil," Al Jazeera, December 6, 2011, https://www.aljazeera.com/ opinions/2011/12/6/building-truth-in-brazil.
- 109 Nina Schneider and Gisele Iecker de Almeida, "The Brazilian National Truth Commission (2012-2014) as a State-Commissioned History Project," in The Palgrave Handbook of State-Sponsored History After 1945, ed. Berber Bevernage and Nico Wouters (London: Palgrave MacMillan, 2018), 637-652; and Nina Schneider, "Truth No More? The Struggle Over the National Truth Commission in Brazil," Iberoamericana 11 (2011): https://www.jstor.org/stable/41677374.
- 110 Marcelo Torelly, «Assessing a Late Truth Commission: Challenges and Achievements of the Brazilian National Truth Commission.»
- 111 Ernesto Londoño and Manuela Andreoni, "Brazil's Military Strides Into Politics, by the Ballot or by Force," New York Times, July 21, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/07/21/world/americas/brazils-electionmilitary.html.

- 112 Marcelo Torelly, «Assessing a Late Truth Commission: Challenges and Achievements of the Brazilian National Truth Commission»; Cristina Hollanda, "National Truth Commission (Brazil)," in The Encyclopedia of Transitional Justice, 2nd ed., ed. Lavinia Stan and Nadya Nedelsky (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, forthcoming); Ann Schneider, "Truth Commissions and their Archives in El Salvador, Peru and Brazil," in The Brazilian Truth Commission: Local, National and Global Perspectives, ed. Nina Schneider (New York: Berghahn Books, 2019).
- 113 Nina Schneider and Gisele Iecker de Almeida, "The Brazilian National Truth Commission (2012-2014) as a State-Commissioned History Project," in The Palgrave Handbook of State-Sponsored History After 1945.
- 114 Glenda Mezarobba, "Brazil: The Torturous Path to Truth and Justice," in Transitional Justice in Latin America: The Uneven Road from Impunity Towards Accountability.
- 115 An official record of the NTC's hearings and public events, with photographs, can be found at: "Public Hearings and Due Diligence," National Truth Commission website, October 24, 2013, http://cnv .memoriasreveladas.gov.br/audi%C3%AAncias-p%C3%BAblicas.html.
- 116 Marlon Alberto Weichert, "The Outcomes of the Brazilian Truth Commission," in The Brazilian Truth Commission: Local, National and Global Perspectives.
- 117 Cristina Hollanda and Vinicius Pinheiro Israel, "Panorama of Truth Commissions in Brazil: A Reflection on New Understandings of Democratic Legitimacy and Representation," Revista de Sociologia e Politica 29 (2019): https://doi.org/10.1590/1678-987319277006; and Cristina Hollanda, "National Truth Commission (Brazil)," in The Encyclopedia of Transitional Justice, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed.
- 118 Marcelo Torelly, «Assessing a Late Truth Commission: Challenges and Achievements of the Brazilian National Truth Commission,» 9–13.
- 119 Victoria Santos, "Untangling Violent Legacies: Contemporary Organized Violence in Latin America and the Narrative of the 'Failed Transition,'" Revista de Estudios Sociales 73 (2020): https://doi.org/10.7440/ res73.2020.02.
- 120 Cecília MacDowell Santos, "Transitional Justice from the Margins: Legal Mobilization and Memory Politics in Brazil," in Legacies of State Violence and Transitional Justice in Latin America: A Janus-Faced Paradigm?, ed. Nina Schneider and Marcia Esparza (Lanham, Maryland: Lexington Books, 2015), 37-72; Marcelo Torelly, «Domestic Rule of Law Gaps and the Uses of International Human Rights Law in Post-Atrocity Persecutions: Argentina, Brazil and Chile," Teoria Politica 7 (2017): https://journals.openedition.org/tp/767; and Nina Schneider and Gisele Iecker de Almeida, "The Brazilian National Truth Commission (2012-2014) as a State-Commissioned History Project," in The Palgrave Handbook of State-Sponsored History After 1945.
- 121 Cristina Hollanda and Vinicius Pinheiro Israel, "Panorama of Truth Commissions in Brazil: A Reflection on New Understandings of Democratic Legitimacy and Representation."
- 122 Ibid.; and Marcelo Torelly, «Assessing a Late Truth Commission: Challenges and Achievements of the Brazilian National Truth Commission.»
- 123 Cristina Hollanda and Vinicius Pinheiro Israel, "Panorama of Truth Commissions in Brazil: A Reflection on New Understandings of Democratic Legitimacy and Representation"; and Cristina Hollanda, "National Truth Commission (Brazil)," in *The Encyclopedia of Transitional Justice*, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed.
- 124 Glenda Mezarobba, "Brazil: The Torturous Path to Truth and Justice," in Transitional Justice in Latin America: The Uneven Road from Impunity Towards Accountability; and Marcelo Torelly, «Assessing a Late Truth Commission: Challenges and Achievements of the Brazilian National Truth Commission.»
- 125 Nina Schneider and Gisele Iecker de Almeida, "The Brazilian National Truth Commission (2012-2014) as a State-Commissioned History Project," in The Palgrave Handbook of State-Sponsored History After 1945; and Leigh Payne, "The Political Economy of Remembering Past Violence," Forum 51 (2020): https://forum .lasaweb.org/files/vol51-issue1/LASAForum-vol51-issue1.pdf, 45–49.
- 126 Cristina Hollanda, "Truth Commission of the State of Sao Paulo Rubens Paiva," in The Encyclopedia of Transitional Justice, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed., ed. Lavinia Stan and Nadya Nedelsky (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, forthcoming).
- 127 Ibid.

- 128 Ibid.
- 129 Ibid.; Leigh Payne, "Truth-Telling from Below," in Transitional Justice and Corporate Accountability from Below: Deploying Archimedes' Lever, ed. Leigh A. Payne, Gabriel Pereira, and Laura Bernal-Bermudez (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2020), 187-192; Brian Winter, "Documents Suggest Foreign Automakers Aided Brazil's Dictators," Reuters, August 5, 2014, https://www.reuters.com/investigates/specialreport/brazil-dictatorship-companies; and Elain Patricia Cruz, "Workers Persecuted During Dictatorship Profiled in Amnesty Report," AgenciaBrasil, 2014, https://agenciabrasil.ebc.com.br/en/direitos-humanos/ noticia/2014-11/workers-persecuted-during-dictatorship-profiled-amnesty-report.
- 130 Lucas Pedretti, "Report by Rio de Janeiro Truth Commission Denounces Violence Used in Favelas During Dictatorship," RioOnWatch, January 27, 2016, https://www.rioonwatch.org/?p=26538#:~:text=CEV%2DRio%20was%20established%20by,National%20Truth%20Commission%20 (CNV).
- 131 Shari Wejsa, "Bahia Empowered in Brazil's Search for Truth," Americas Quarterly, September 16, 2013, https://www.americasquarterly.org/blog/bahia-empowered-in-brazils-search-for-truth.
- 132 Cristina Hollanda and Vinicius Pinheiro Israel, "Panorama of Truth Commissions in Brazil: A Reflection on New Understandings of Democratic Legitimacy and Representation."
- 133 This commission found that at least 2,000 Waimiri-Atroari persons out of a total population of approximately 3,000 in 1968 had been disappeared and/or killed. Leandro Prazeres, "Brazil—Waimiri-Atroari Indigenous Massacre," Latin America Bureau, June 11, 2013, https://lab.org.uk/brazil-waimiri-atroariindigenous-massacre; Santiago Navarro, "Military Personnel Trained by the CIA Used Napalm Against Indigenous People in Brazil," Truthout, November 9, 2014, https://truthout.org/articles/ military-personnel-trained-by-the-cia-used-napalm-against-indigenous-people-in-brazil.
- 134 Cristina Hollanda and Vinicius Pinheiro Israel, "Panorama of Truth Commissions in Brazil: A Reflection on New Understandings of Democratic Legitimacy and Representation"; James Cavallaro and Fernando Delgado, "The Paradox of Accountability in Brazil," in After Oppression: Transitional Justice in Latin America and Eastern Europe; Gabriel Stargardter, "A Surge in Killings by Police Roils Bolsonaro's Brazil," Reuters Investigates, October 9, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/brazil-police-violence.
- 135 Author interview with Cristina Hollanda (via Skype), May 2021; and Cristina Hollanda and Vinicius Pinheiro Israel, "Panorama of Truth Commissions in Brazil: A Reflection on New Understandings of Democratic Legitimacy and Representation."
- 136 Daniel Posthumus and Kelebogile Zvobgo, "Democratizing Truth: An Analysis of Truth Commissions in the United States"; and author's calculation based on a wide survey of news, including Max Nesterak, "Minneapolis Looks to Create Sweeping Truth and Reconciliation Commission to Confront Centuries of Racism," Minnesota Reformer, October 14, 2020, https://minnesotareformer.com/2020/10/14/minneapolis-looks-to-create-sweeping-truth-and-reconciliation-commission-to-confront-centuries-of-racism; and Madeleine List, "Providence Mayor Signs Order to Pursue Truth, Reparations for Black, Indigenous People," Providence Journal, July 16, 2020, https://www.providencejournal.com/story/news/2020/07/16/ providence-mayor-signs-order-to-pursue-truth-reparations-for-black-indigenous-people/42496067.
- 137 Nancy L. Clark and William H. Worger, South Africa: The Rise and Fall of Apartheid (London: Routledge, 2011), 15-16; and Stephen Badsey, "Anglo-Boer Wars (1880-1881, 1899-1902)," in Encyclopedia of War, ed. Gordon Martel (Malden, MA: Wiley-Blackwell, 2012), https://doi.org/10.1002/9781444338232
- 138 This number decreased through the twentieth century until it neared 10 percent by the 1990s. Ibid., 22.
- 139 Ibid., 37-45.
- 140 A list of major apartheid policies can be found at Ghandi-Luthuli Documentation Centre, "Apartheid Legislation in South Africa," accessed September 9, 2021, https://scnc.ukzn.ac.za/doc/hist/apartheid%20 legislation%20in%20south%20africa.htm.
- 141 Nancy L. Clark and William H. Worger, South Africa: The Rise and Fall of Apartheid, 51-52.
- 142 Ibid., 75-77; and Nancy L. Clark, "Employment and Labor," in South Africa: A Country Study, ed. Rita Byrnes (Washington, D.C.: Federal Research Division, Library of Congress, 1996), 198-204.

- 143 Nancy L. Clark and William H. Worger, South Africa: The Rise and Fall of Apartheid, 52-55.
- 144 Ibid., 49-50.
- 145 Ibid., 70.
- 146 Ibid., 69-72; Jonathan Klaaren, "Post-Apartheid Citizenship in South Africa," in From Migrants to Citizens: Membership in a Changing World, ed. T. Alexander Aleinikoff and Douglas Klusmeyer (Washington, D.C.: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2000), 226.
- 147 In 1993, South Africa's Gini coefficient (a measure of the distribution of income where zero means perfect equality and one means perfect inequality) was 0.61, representing severe inequality. Black South Africans composed up to 98 percent of the poorest quintile and in 1994 made up 96 percent of those unemployed. Using the United Nations Development Programme's Human Development Index (HDI), White South Africans' HDI ranked 19 globally in 1992 while Black South Africans' HDI was 100 ranks below, lower than Black citizens of poorer Southern African nations. See S. Klaasen, "Social, Economic and Environmental Limits for the Newly Enfranchised in South Africa?" Economic Development and Cultural Change 50 (2002): 607–642, https://doi.org/10.1086/342491; and Eric Cediey, "Getting Equality to Work: The South African Employment Equity Act," Safundi: The Journal of South African and American Studies 2 (2007): https://doi .org/10.1080/17533170100302103.
- 148 Dissent and liberation organizations were banned and criminalized under successive legislation, including the Suppression of Communism Act of 1950, the Unlawful Organizations Act of 1960, and the Internal Security Act of 1982. South African Government, Suppression of Communism Act, No. 44 (South African History Online, 1950), https://www.sahistory.org.za/dated-event/suppression-communism-act-no-44-1950-approved-parliament; South African Government, Unlawful Organizations Act, No. 34 (South African History Online, 1960), https://www.sahistory.org.za/archive/unlawful-organizations-act-act-no-34-1960; and South African Government, Internal Security Act, No. 74 (South African History Online, 1982), https://www.sahistory.org.za/archive/internal-security-act-act-no-74-1982.
- 149 Nancy L. Clark and William H. Worger, South Africa: The Rise and Fall of Apartheid, 61-62; Tom Lodge, Black Politics in South Africa Since 1945 (London: Longman, 1983), 201-255.
- 150 Madeleine Fullard and Nicky Rousseau, "Truth Telling, Identities, and Power in South Africa and Guatemala," in Identities in Transition: Challenges for Transitional Justice in Divided Societies, ed. Paige Arthur (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2011), 54-86; and Nancy L. Clark and William H. Worger, South Africa: The Rise and Fall of Apartheid. Of killings investigated by the TRC, the Inkatha Freedom Party, a Black conservative group, was responsible for 4,500 killings, the South African Police were responsible for 2,700, and the ANC was responsible for 1,300 killings; according to South African Truth and Reconciliation Commission, The Truth and Reconciliation Commission of South Africa Report (Cape Town: The Truth and Reconciliation Commission, 1998, vol. 5), 232–233.
- 151 Audie Klotz, "Transforming a Pariah State: International Dimensions of the South African Transition," Africa Today 42 (1995): https://www.jstor.org/stable/4187032; Elisabeth Jean Wood, "An Insurgent Path to Democracy: Popular Mobilization, Economic Interests, and Regime Transition in South Africa and El Salvador," Comparative Political Studies 34 (2001): https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0010414001034008002; and Laurie Nathan, "Accounting for South Africa's Successful Transition to Democracy," Discussion Paper 5 (London: London School of Economics, 2004).
- 152 Hermann Giliomee, "Surrender Without Defeat: Afrikaners and the South African 'Miracle," Daedalus 126 (1997): https://www.jstor.org/stable/20027431.
- 153 The National Peace Accord was signed September 14, 1991, by twenty-seven political organizations, while the Convention for a Democratic South Africa negotiating forum included nineteen participants, including the Inkatha Freedom Party, the South African Communist Party, and the South African Indian Congress, among others. For more information on the negotiations, see Eldred de Klerk, "South Africa's Negotiated Transition: Context, Analysis, and Evaluation," in Owning the Process: Public Participation in Peacemaking, ed. Catherine Barnes (London: Conciliation Resources, 2002), 14–19; Chris Spies, "South Africa's National Peace Accord: Its Structures and Functions," in Owning the Process: Public Participation in Peacemaking, ed. Catherine Barnes (London: Conciliation Resources, 2002), 20-25; Catherine Barnes and Eldred de Klerk, "South Africa's Multi-Party Constitutional Negotiation Process," in Owning the Process: Public Participation in Peacemaking, ed. Catherine Barnes (London: Conciliation Resources, 2002), 26–33;

- all are available at https://www.c-r.org/accord/public-participation/south-africas-negotiated-transition-context-analysis-and-evaluation. See also Laurie Nathan, "Accounting for South Africa's Successful Transition to Democracy."
- 154 Elisabeth Jean Wood, "An Insurgent Path to Democracy: Popular Mobilization, Economic Interests, and Regime Transition in South Africa and El Salvador"; and Laurie Nathan, "Accounting for South Africa's Successful Transition to Democracy."
- 155 South African Congress Alliance, Freedom Charter (South African History Online, 1955), https://www .anc.org.za/ancdocs/history/charter.html; Louise Mallinder, "Indemnity, Amnesty, Pardon and Prosecution Guidelines in South Africa," Institute of Criminology and Criminal Justice, Working Paper No. 2, from Beyond Legalism: Amnesties, Transition and Conflict Transformation, February 2009, https://dx.doi.org/ 10.2139/ssrn.1375046, 33.
- 156 Elisabeth Jean Wood, "An Insurgent Path to Democracy: Popular Mobilization, Economic Interests, and Regime Transition in South Africa and El Salvador."
- 157 Paul Taylor, "S. African Strife Sets Stage for White Flight," Washington Post, April 30, 1993, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1993/04/30/s-african-strife-sets-stage-for-white-flight/ 7ee4c9c2-9cf5-4fee-b08f-bec5f8700b7f.
- 158 James Jude Hentz, "The Two Faces of Privatisation: Political and Economic Logics in Transitional South Africa," Journal of Modern African Studies 38 (2000): https://www.jstor.org/stable/161649.
- 159 Laurie Nathan, "Accounting for South Africa's Successful Transition to Democracy."
- 160 Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, December 10, 1996, available at: https://www.refworld.org/ docid/3ae6b5de4.html; and Sandra Liebenberg and Beth Goldblatt, "The Interrelationship Between Equality and Socio-Economic Rights Under South Africa's Transformative Constitution," South African Journal on Human Rights 23 (2007): https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/19962126.2007.11864918.
- 161 Republic of South Africa, White Paper on Reconstruction and Development (Cape Town: Government Gazette, 1994), https://www.gov.za/sites/default/files/governmentgazetteid16085.pdf.
- 162 Paul van Zyl, "Dilemmas of Transitional Justice: The Case of South Africa's Truth and Reconciliation Commission," Journal of International Affairs 52 (1999): https://www.jstor.org/stable/24358058; Audrey R. Chapman and Hugo van der Merwe, "Introduction," in Truth and Reconciliation in South Africa: Did the TRC Deliver? ed. Audrey Chapman and Hugo van der Merwe (Philadelphia: University of Philadelphia Press, 2008), 1–19; and Republic of South Africa, Promotion of National Unity and Reconciliation Act (Republic of South Africa, 1998), available at https://ihl-databases.icrc.org/applic/ihl/ihl-nat.nsf/0/AF494D 2C3E5803FEC1256AF400524BE5.
- 163 Audrey R. Chapman and Hugo van der Merwe, "Did the TRC Deliver?" in Truth and Reconciliation in South Africa: Did the TRC Deliver? ed. Audrey Chapman and Hugo van der Merwe (Philadelphia: University of Philadelphia Press, 2008), 241-279.
- 164 Paul van Zyl, "Dilemmas of Transitional Justice: The Case of South Africa's Truth and Reconciliation Commission"; Gunnar Theissen, "Object of Trust and Hatred: Public Attitudes Toward the TRC," in Truth and Reconciliation in South Africa: Did the TRC Deliver? ed. Audrey Chapman and Hugo van der Merwe (Philadelphia: University of Philadelphia Press, 2008), 191-216; Hugo van der Merwe and Guy Lamb, "Transitional Justice and DDR: The Case of South Africa," International Center for Transitional Justice, Disarmament, Demobilization, and Reintegration, June 2009; Ereshnee Naidu, "Symbolic Reparations and Reconciliation: Lessons from South Africa," Buffalo Human Rights Law Review 19 (2013): https:// digitalcommons.law.buffalo.edu/bhrlr/vol19/iss1/9; and Nevin Aiken, "The Distributive Dimension in Transitional Justice: Reassessing the South African Truth and Reconciliation Commission's Ability to Advance Interracial Reconciliation in South Africa," Journal of Contemporary African Studies 34 (2015): https://doi.org/10.1080/02589001.2016.1211395.
- 165 Jeremy Sarkin, "An Evaluation of the South African Amnesty Process," in Truth and Reconciliation in South Africa: Did the TRC Deliver? ed. Audrey Chapman and Hugo van der Merwe (Philadelphia: University of Philadelphia Press, 2008), 93-115.
- 166 Audrey R. Chapman and Hugo van der Merwe, "Introduction," in Truth and Reconciliation in South Africa: Did the TRC Deliver?; and Gunnar Theissen, "Object of Trust and Hatred: Public Attitudes Toward the TRC," in Truth and Reconciliation in South Africa: Did the TRC Deliver?

- 167 Gunnar Theissen, "Object of Trust and Hatred: Public Attitudes Toward the TRC," in Truth and Reconciliation in South Africa: Did the TRC Deliver?
- 168 Chapman and van der Merwe, 2008, "Did the TRC Deliver?"; and Gunnar Theissen, "Object of Trust and Hatred: Public Attitudes Toward the TRC," in Truth and Reconciliation in South Africa: Did the TRC Deliver? Both conclude that the TRC led to less divergent perceptions of history between races.
- 169 Masana Ndinga-Kanga et al., "Forging a Resilient Social Contract in South Africa: States and Societies Sustaining Peace in the Post-Apartheid Era," Journal of Intervention and Statebuilding 14 (2020): https:// www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17502977.2019.1706436?journalCode=risb20.
- 170 Truth and Reconciliation Commission Final Report, 1998, volume 1, 58–59, https://www.justice.gov.za/trc/ report/finalreport/Volume%201.pdf; Chapman and van der Merwe, 2008, "Did the TRC Deliver?".
- 171 Truth and Reconciliation Commission Final Report, 1998, volume 1, 58–59; and Madeleine Fullard, "Dis-placing Race: The South African Truth and Reconciliation Commission (TRC) and Interpretations of Violence," Center for the Study of Violence and Reconciliation, Race and Citizenship in Transition Series, 2004, https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.462.869&rep=rep1&type=pdf.
- 172 Truth and Reconciliation Commission Final Report, 1998, volume 1, 58; Louise Mallinder, "Indemnity, Amnesty, Pardon and Prosecution Guidelines in South Africa"; and Jeremy Sarkin, "An Evaluation of the South African Amnesty Process," in Truth and Reconciliation in South Africa: Did the TRC Deliver?.
- 173 South African Truth and Reconciliation Commission, The Truth and Reconciliation Commission of South Africa Report (Cape Town: The Truth and Reconciliation Commission, 2003, volume 6), https://www .justice.gov.za/trc/report.
- 174 Fullard argues that the amnesty process actually obscured the role that racism played in motivating violence by refusing to consistently accept it as a legitimate political motivation. See Madeleine Fullard, "Dis-placing Race: The South African Truth and Reconciliation Commission (TRC) and Interpretations of Violence"; Jeremy Sarkin, "An Evaluation of the South African Amnesty Process," in Truth and Reconciliation in South Africa: Did the TRC Deliver?; and Louise Mallinder, "Indemnity, Amnesty, Pardon and Prosecution Guidelines in South Africa."
- 175 Audrey R. Chapman, "Truth Recovery Through the TRC's Institutional Hearings Process," in Truth and Reconciliation in South Africa: Did the TRC Deliver? ed. Audrey R. Chapman and Hugo van der Merwe (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2008), 169–188.
- 176 Ibid.
- 177 Ibid; Chapman and van der Merwe, 2008, "Introduction."
- 178 Eliria Bornman, "National Symbols and Nation-Building in the Post-Apartheid South Africa," International Journal of Intercultural Relations 30 (2006): https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2005.09.005; and Institute for Justice and Reconciliation, "South Africa Reconciliation Barometer Survey: 2019 Report," https://www.ijr .org.za/south-african-reconciliation-barometer-survey-2019.
- 179 Richard Ballard, Adam Habib and Imraan Valodia, "Social Movements in South Africa: Promoting Crisis or Creating Stability?" in The Development Decade? Economic and Social Change in South Africa, 1994–2004, ed. Vishnu Padayachee (The Human Sciences Research Council, 2006), 397-412; Masana Ndinga-Kanga et al., "Forging a Resilient Social Contract in South Africa: States and Societies Sustaining Peace in the Post-Apartheid Era"; Patrick Heller, "Reclaiming Democratic Spaces: Civics and Politics in Posttransition Johannesburg," in Emerging Johannesburg: Perspectives on the Postapartheid City, ed. Richard Tomlinson, Robert Beauregard, Lindsay Bremmer and Xolela Mangcu (New York: Routledge, 2003), 155-184.
- 180 Adam Habib and Vishnu Padayachee, "Economic Policy and Power Relations in South Africa's Transition to Democracy," World Development 28 (2000): https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/ S0305750X99001308; Patrick Bond, "Reconciliation and Economic Reaction: Flaws in South Africa's Elite Transition," Journal of International Affairs 60 (2006): https://www.jstor.org/stable/24358017?seq=1; and Nicoli Nattrass, "Politics and Economics in ANC Economic Policy," African Affairs 93 (1994): https://www .jstor.org/stable/723367.
- 181 Haroon Bhorat, Carlene van der Westhuizen and Toughedah Jacobs, "Income and Non-Income Inequality in Post-Apartheid South Africa: What Are the Drivers and Possible Policy Interventions?" Development

- Policy Research Unit, DPRU Working Paper No. 09/138, August 2009; S. Klaasen, "Social, Economic and Environmental Limits for the Newly Enfranchised in South Africa?"; and Haroon Bhorat and Morne Oosthuizen, "Employment Shifts and the 'Jobless Growth' Debate," in Human Resources Development Review 2008: Education, Employment and Skills in South Africa, ed. Andre Kraak and Karen Press (Cape Town: HSRC Press, 2008), 50-68.
- 182 The literature on the growth of the Black middle class is covered in Robert Mattes, "South Africa's Emerging Black Middle Class: A Harbinger of Political Change?" Journal of International Development 27 (2015): https://doi.org/10.1002/jid.3100. Mattes describes the growth in the Black middle class as modest.
- 183 Haroon Bhorat and Carlene van der Westhuizen, "Economic Growth, Poverty and Inequality in South Africa: The First Decade of Democracy," Development Policy Research Unit, 2009, available at https:// www.researchgate.net/profile/Haroon-Bhorat/publication/229053205\_Economic\_growth\_poverty\_and\_ inequality\_in\_South\_Africa\_the\_first\_decade\_of\_democracy/links/00b495244235116e7f000000/ Economic-growth-poverty-and-inequality-in-South-Africa-the-first-decade-of-democracy.pdf.
- 184 Ruth Hall and Thembela Kepe, "Elite Capture and State Neglect: New Evidence on South Africa's Land Reform, Review of African Political Economy 44 (2017): https://doi.org/10.1080/03056244.2017.1288615 ; Heidi Grunebaum, Memorializing the Past: Everyday Life in South Africa After the Truth and Reconciliation Commission (New Brunswick, N.J: Transaction Publishers, 2011), 94-98; Sabine Marschall, "Memory and Identity in South Africa: Contradictions and Ambiguities in the Process of Post-Apartheid Memorialization," Visual Anthropology 25 (3): https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/08949468.2012.665335; Sabine Marschall, "Collective Memory and Cultural Difference: Official vs. Vernacular Forms of Commemorating the Past," Safundi: The Journal of South African and American Studies 14 (2013): https://doi.org/10.1080/ 17533171.212.760832.
- 185 Thabo Mbeki, "Statement by President Thabo Mbeki to the National Houses of Parliament and the Nation, on the Occasion of the Tabling of the Report of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission," April 15, 2003, https://www.nftc.org/default/ussabc/Mbeki\_Sp.pdf.
- 186 Rorisang Lekalake, "Support for Democracy in South Africa Declines Amid Rising Discontent With Implementation," Afrobarometer, dispatches no. 71, February 2016, https://afrobarometer.org/sites/default/ files/publications/Dispatches/ab\_r6\_dispatchno71\_south\_africa\_perceptions\_of\_democracy.pdf.
- 187 Robert B. Mattes, "South Africa: Democracy Without the People?" Journal of Democracy 13 (2002): https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2002.0010; and Brian Levy, Alan Hirsch, Vinothan Naidoo and Musa Nxele, "South Africa: When Strong Institutions and Massive Inequalities Collide," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 18, 2021, https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/03/18/ south-africa-when-strong-institutions-and-massive-inequalities-collide-pub-84063.
- 188 Gulshan Khan, Hlengiwe Motaung, and Max Bearak, "In a Sudden Bout of Racial Killings, a South African Suburb Sees a Dark History Repeating Itself," Washington Post, August 7, 2021, https://www .washingtonpost.com/world/interactive/2021/south-africa-phoenix-massacre.
- 189 David Mitchell, "Northern Ireland: Twenty Years of Troubled Peace," Current History 117 (2018): http://hdl .handle.net/2262/91308; John Kane, "Civil Rights in Northern Ireland," Review of Politics 33 (1971): 57, https://www.jstor.org/stable/1406359; and Jennifer Todd and Joseph Ruane, "Beyond Inequality? Assessing the Impact of Fair Employment, Affirmative Action and Equality Measures on Conflict in Northern Ireland," in Affirmative Action in Plural Societies: International Experiences, ed. Graham Brown, Arnim Langer and Frances Stewart (Camden: Palgrave Macmillan, 2012), 3.
- 190 Roger Mac Ginty, Orla Muldoon, and Neil Ferguson, "No War, No Peace: Northern Ireland after the Agreement," Political Psychology 28 (2007): https://www.jstor.org/stable/20447017.
- 191 John Kane, "Civil Rights in Northern Ireland."
- 192 Omar Grech, Human Rights and the Northern Ireland Conflict: Law, Politics and Conflict (New York: Routledge, 2017), 71–112; Aogán Mulcahy, Policing Northern Ireland (Portland, OR: Willan Publishing, 2006), 5; and Jennifer Todd and Joseph Ruane, "Beyond Inequality? Assessing the Impact of Fair Employment, Affirmative Action and Equality Measures on Conflict in Northern Ireland," in Affirmative Action in Plural Societies: International Experiences, 9.
- 193 John Kane, "Civil Rights in Northern Ireland," 66.

- 194 David Torrance, "Northern Ireland: Direct Rule," House of Commons Library, briefing paper, number CBP 8638, December 2019, https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-8638/CBP-8638.pdf.
- 195 Colin Knox, "'See No Evil, Hear No Evil': Insidious Paramilitary Violence in Northern Ireland," British Journal of Criminology 42 (2002): 164-185, https://doi.org/10.1093/bjc/42.1.164.
- 196 Bill Rolston, "'An Effective Mask for Terror': Democracy, Death Squads and Northern Ireland," Crime, Law & Social Change 44 (2005): 12–20, https://ssrn.com/abstract=2633992; Robert W. White and Terry Falkenberg White, "Repression and the Liberal State: The Case of Northern Ireland, 1969–1972," Journal of Conflict Resolution 39 (1995): https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0022002795039002006; "Internment," Prison Memory Archive, https://www.prisonsmemoryarchive.com/pma-for-education/internment; "British Government Authorised Use of Torture Methods in NI in Early 1970s," BBC, June 5, 2014, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-northern-ireland-27714715; and Committee on the Administration of Justice, The Misrule of Law (Belfast: CAJ, 1996), available at https://caj.org.uk/1996/10/01/ misrule-law-report-policing-events-summer-1996-northern-ireland-1996.
- 197 Marie Therese Fay, Mike Morrissey, and Marie Smyth, Mapping Troubles-Related Deaths in Northern Ireland, 1969–1998 (Incore: Derry Londonderry, 1998); Bernadette C. Hayes and Ian McAllister, "Public Support for Political Violence and Paramilitarism in Northern Ireland and the Republic of Ireland," Terrorism and Political Violence 17 (2005): 599-617, https://www.abdn.ac.uk/staffpages/uploads/soc207/polviolence.pdf.
- 198 Nevin T. Aiken, "The Bloody Sunday Inquiry: Transitional Justice and Postconflict Reconciliation in Northern Ireland," Journal of Human Rights 14 (2015): 101-123, https://doi.org/10.1080/14754835.2014 .987740; and Roger Mac Ginty, Orla Muldoon, and Neil Ferguson, "No War, No Peace: Northern Ireland after the Agreement."
- 199 Brendan O'Leary, "The Belfast Agreement and the British-Irish Agreement: Consociation, Confederal Institutions, a Federacy, and a Peace Process," in The Architecture of Democracy: Constitutional Design, Conflict Management, and Democracy, ed. Andrew Reynolds (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2002), 293-356.
- 200 Patricia Lundy and Mark McGovern, "Truth, Justice and Dealing with the Legacy of the Past in Northern Ireland, 1998-2008," Ethnopolitics 7 (2008): 180-181, https://doi.org/10.1080/17449050701847319.
- 201 Nevin T. Aiken, "Learning to Live Together: Transitional Justice and Intergroup Reconciliation in Northern Ireland," International Journal of Transitional Justice 4 (2010): 175, https://doi.org/10.1093/ijtj/ijq002; and Katy Hayward, "Deliberative Democracy in Northern Ireland: Opportunities and Challenges for Consensus in a Consociational System," in Democratic Deliberation in Deeply Divided Societies: From Conflict to Common Ground, ed. Juan E. Ugarriza and Didier Caluwaerts (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2014), 11-34.
- 202 Bill Rolston, "Assembling the Jigsaw: Truth, Justice and Transition in the North of Ireland," Race & Class 44 (2002): 87–105, https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0306396802441007.
- 203 Patricia Lundy, "Paradoxes and Challenges of Transitional Justice at the 'Local' Level: Historical Enquiries in Northern Ireland," Contemporary Social Science 6 (2011): 89-105, https://doi.org/10.1080/17450144.2010 .534495.
- 204 Mark Saville, William Hoyt, and John Toohey, Report of the Bloody Sunday Inquiry (London: HSMO, 2010), copy available at https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/report-of-the-bloody-sunday-inquiry; Nevin T. Aiken, "The Bloody Sunday Inquiry: Transitional Justice and Postconflict Reconciliation in Northern Ireland"; David Blaazer, "Bloody Sunday: Politics, Truth, and Justice in the Widgery and Saville Inquiries," in Investigating Operational Incidents in a Military Context, ed. David W. Lovell (Boston: Brill, 2015), 31-49; Charlotte Barcat, "The Bloody Sunday Inquiry and the Saville Report: Declaring Innocence, Attributing Blame, and the Limitations of Public Inquiries," Irish Review 45 (2012): http://www.jstor.org/ stable/23350137.
- 205 Sarah Jankowitz, "The 'Hierarchy of Victims' in Northern Ireland: A Framework for Critical Analysis," International Journal of Transitional Justice 12 (2018): 220-222, https://doi.org/10.1093/ijtj/ijy003.
- 206 Patricia Lundy and Mark McGovern, "Whose Justice? Rethinking Transitional Justice From the Bottom Up," 182; and Bill Rolston, "Assembling the Jigsaw: Truth, Justice and Transition in the North of Ireland."
- 207 Patricia Lundy, "Can the Past be Policed? Lessons from the Historical Enquiries Team Northern Ireland," Law & Social Challenges 11 (2009): 11–14, https://ssrn.com/abstract=1425445.

- 208 Patricia Lundy, "Paradoxes and Challenges of Transitional Justice at the 'Local' Level: Historical Enquiries in Northern Ireland"; Patricia Lundy and Bill Rolston, "Redress for Past Harms? Official Apologies in Northern Ireland," International Journal of Human Rights 20 (2015): https://doi.org/10.1080/13642987.2015.1050235, pg. 110-113; and Sarah Jankowitz, "The 'Hierarchy of Victims' in Northern Ireland: A Framework for Critical Analysis."
- 209 John D. Brewer and Bernadette C. Hayes, "Victimhood and Attitudes Towards Dealing with the Legacy of a Violent Past: Northern Ireland as a Case Study," British Journal of Politics and International Relations 17 (2014): https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-856X.12050.
- 210 Patricia Lundy and Mark McGovern, "Truth, Justice, and Dealing with the Legacy of the Past in Northern Ireland, 1998-2008"; Bill Rolston, "Dealing with the Past: Pro-State Paramilitaries, Truth and Transition in Northern Ireland," Human Rights Quarterly 3 (2006): https://www.jstor.org/stable/20072756; and Bill Rolston, "Assembling the Jigsaw: Truth, Justice and Transition in the North of Ireland."
- 211 Ardoyne Commemoration Project, Ardoyne: The Untold Truth (Belfast: Beyond the Pale Publications, 2002); and Nevin T. Aiken, "Learning to Live Together: Transitional Justice and Intergroup Reconciliation in Northern Ireland."
- 212 Claire Hackett and Bill Rolston, "The Burden of Memory: Victims, Storytelling and Resistance in Northern Ireland," Memory Studies 2 (2009): https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1750698008337560.
- 213 The Belfast Agreement: An Agreement Reached at the Multi-Party Talks on Northern Ireland, April 1998, https:// www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-belfast-agreement.
- 214 R. D. Osborne, "Progressing the Equality Agenda in Northern Ireland," Journal of Social Policy 32 (2003): doi:10.1017/S0047279403007025; and Jennifer Todd and Joseph Ruane, "Beyond Inequality? Assessing the Impact of Fair Employment, Affirmative Action and Equality Measures on Conflict in Northern Ireland," in Affirmative Action in Plural Societies: International Experiences.
- 215 Christopher McCrudden, "Mainstreaming Equality in the Governance of Northern Ireland," Fordham International Journal of Law 22 (1999): https://ir.lawnet.fordham.edu/ilj/vol22/iss4/25, 1767-1768.
- 216 The Northern Ireland Act, 1998, available at https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1998/47/section/75/ 2016-04-01.
- 217 Christopher McCrudden, "Mainstreaming Equality in the Governance of Northern Ireland," 1761–1764; Jennifer Todd and Joseph Ruane, "Beyond Inequality? Assessing the Impact of Fair Employment, Affirmative Action and Equality Measures on Conflict in Northern Ireland," in Affirmative Action in Plural Societies: International Experiences; and R. D. Osborne, "Progressing the Equality Agenda in Northern Ireland."
- 218 Christopher McCrudden, "Mainstreaming Equality in the Governance of Northern Ireland."
- 219 Jennifer Todd and Joseph Ruane, "Beyond Inequality? Assessing the Impact of Fair Employment, Affirmative Action and Equality Measures on Conflict in Northern Ireland," in Affirmative Action in Plural Societies: International Experiences.
- 220 Office of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister, "2012 Labour Force Survey Northern Ireland Religion Report," January 2014, https://www.executiveoffice-ni.gov.uk/publications/labour-forcesurvey-religion-report-2012.
- 221 Jennifer Todd and Joseph Ruane, "Beyond Inequality? Assessing the Impact of Fair Employment, Affirmative Action and Equality Measures on Conflict in Northern Ireland," in Affirmative Action in Plural Societies: International Experiences.
- 222 Bernadette C. Hayes, Ian McAllister, and Lizanne Dowds, "Integrated Education, Intergroup Relations, and Political Identities in Northern Ireland," Social Problems 54 (2007): https://doi.org/10.1525/sp.2007.54.4 .454; Brandon Hamber and Grainne Kelly, "Too Deep, Too Threatening: Understanding Reconciliation in Northern Ireland," in Assessing the Impact of Transitional Justice: Challenges for Empirical Research, ed. Hugo van der Merwe, Victoria Baxter, and Audrey R. Chapman (Washington, DC: United States Institute of Peace Press, 2008), 265–294; and Joanne Hughes, "Are Separate Schools Divisive? A Case Study from Northern Ireland," British Education Research Journal 37 (2011): https://www.jstor.org/stable/23077053.

- 223 Jennifer Todd and Joseph Ruane, "Beyond Inequality? Assessing the Impact of Fair Employment, Affirmative Action and Equality Measures on Conflict in Northern Ireland," in Affirmative Action in Plural Societies: International Experiences.
- 224 According to Hayes and McAllister, British state forces were responsible for 10 percent of deaths, 15 percent of these at the hands of the RUC. See Bernadette C. Hayes and Ian McAllister, "Public Support for Political Violence and Paramilitarism in Northern Ireland and the Republic of Ireland"; and Mary O'Rawe, "Security Sector Reform and Identity in Divided Societies: Lessons from Northern Ireland," in *Identities in Transition:* Challenges for Transitional Justice in Divided Societies, ed. Paige Arthur (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2011), 97-98.
- 225 Graham Ellison, "A Blueprint for Democratic Policing Anywhere in the World?: Police Reform, Political Transition, and Conflict Resolution in Northern Ireland," Police Quarterly 10 (2007): https://doi.org/10 .1177%2F1098611107304735; and Dawn Walsh, Independent Commissions and Contentious Issues in Post-Good Friday Agreement Northern Ireland (Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2017), 34.
- 226 Aogán Mulcahy, Policing Northern Ireland, 151; and Mary O'Rawe, "Security Sector Reform and Identity in Divided Societies: Lessons from Northern Ireland," in Identities in Transition: Challenges for Transitional Justice in Divided Societies, 98-99.
- 227 Aogán Mulcahy, Policing Northern Ireland, 165.
- 228 Clifford Shearing, "The Curious Case of the Patten Report," in Policing the Narrow Ground: Lessons from the Transformation of Policing in Northern Ireland, ed. John Doyle (Dublin: Royal Irish Academy, 2010), 27–38.
- 229 Independent Commission on Policing in Northern Ireland, A New Beginning: Policing in Northern Ireland. The Report of the Independent Commission on Policing in Northern Ireland (Belfast: Stationary Office, 1999), https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/police/patten/patten99.pdf.
- 230 Aogán Mulcahy, Policing Northern Ireland, 161-162; and Joanne Murphy, Policing for Peace in Northern Ireland: Change, Conflict and Community Confidence (Houndsmills, Basingstoke, Hampshire, UK: Palgrave Macmillan, 2013), 89-102.
- 231 Aogán Mulcahy, Policing Northern Ireland, 154.
- 232 P. Campbell, A. Rice, and K. Ross, Perceptions of Policing and Justice: Findings from the 2019/20 Northern Ireland Safe Community Survey (Belfast: Department of Justice, 2021), https://assets.publishing.service .gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/996654/Perceptions\_of\_Policing\_and\_ Justice\_Findings\_from\_the\_2019\_20\_Northern\_Ireland\_Safe\_Community\_Survey\_-\_Accessible.pdf.
- 233 Graham Ellison, "A Blueprint for Democratic Policing Anywhere in the World?: Police Reform, Political Transition, and Conflict Resolution in Northern Ireland," 261.
- 234 The Patten Report recommended a 50-50 recruitment policy for Catholics and Protestants. As of January 2021, Catholic recruitment stands at 32 percent of police officers and 20 percent of police staff, according to "Workforce Composition Statistics," Police Service of Northern Ireland, updated January 7, 2021, https:// www.psni.police.uk/inside-psni/Statistics/workforce-composition-statistics/; and Independent Commission on Policing in Northern Ireland, A New Beginning: Policing in Northern Ireland.
- 235 Graham Ellison, "A Blueprint for Democratic Policing Anywhere in the World?: Police Reform, Political Transition, and Conflict Resolution in Northern Ireland," 253.
- 236 Ibid.
- 237 Mary O'Rawe, "Security Sector Reform and Identity in Divided Societies: Lessons from Northern Ireland," in Identities in Transition: Challenges for Transitional Justice in Divided Societies, 104.
- 238 Aogán Mulcahy, Policing Northern Ireland, 166.
- 239 Graham Ellison, "A Blueprint for Democratic Policing Anywhere in the World?: Police Reform, Political Transition, and Conflict Resolution in Northern Ireland," 265; and Joanne Murphy, Policing for Peace in Northern Ireland: Change, Conflict and Community Confidence.

- 240 Brian Payne, Vicky Conway, Colleen Bell, Alexis Falk, Helen Flynn, Conor McNeil, and Fiona Rice, "Restorative Practices in Northern Ireland: A Mapping Exercise," report commissioned by the Restorative Justice Forum and prepared by Queen's University, School of Law, Belfast, November 2010, http://www .facingforward.ie/wp-content/uploads/2013/08/Restorative-Practices-in-Northern-Ireland-A-Mapping-Exercise.pdf; Colin Knox and Rachel Monaghan, Informal Justice in Divided Societies: Northern Ireland and South Africa (Basingstoke, UK: Palgrave Macmillan, 2002), 111-125; Lauren Hogg and Michelle Butler, "Tackling Crime and Paramilitary Violence: Present Day Challenges for Community-Based Restorative Justice Projects," British Journal of Criminology 58 (2018): https://doi.org/10.1093/bjc/azx056; and Harry Mika, Community-Based Restorative Justice in Northern Ireland, (PhD dissertation, Queen's University, Belfast, 2019).
- 241 Lisa J. Laplante, "Transitional Justice and Peace Building: Diagnosing and Addressing the Socioeconomic Roots of Violence through a Human Rights Framework," The International Journal of Transitional Justice 2 (2008): https://doi.org/10.1093/ijtj/ijn031; and Zinaida Miller, "Effects of Invisibility: In Search of the 'Economic' in Transitional Justice," The International Journal of Transitional Justice 2 (2008): https://doi .org/10.1093/ijtj/ijn022.

# **Carnegie Endowment for International Peace**

The Carnegie Endowment for International Peace is a unique global network of policy research centers in Russia, China, Europe, the Middle East, India, and the United States. Our mission, dating back more than a century, is to advance peace through analysis and development of fresh policy ideas and direct engagement and collaboration with decision-makers in government, business, and civil society. Working together, our centers bring the inestimable benefit of multiple national viewpoints to bilateral, regional, and global issues.

### **Democracy, Conflict, and Governance**

The Carnegie Democracy, Conflict, and Governance Program rigorously analyzes the global state of democracy, conflict, and governance, the interrelationship among them, and international efforts to strengthen democracy and governance, reduce violence, and stabilize conflict.

